

GENDER, CLIMATE CHANGE AND COMMUNITY-BASED ADAPTATION

A **GUIDEBOOK** FOR DESIGNING AND IMPLEMENTING GENDER-SENSITIVE COMMUNITY-BASED ADAPTATION PROGRAMMES AND PROJECTS



GENDER, CLIMATE CHANGE AND COMMUNITY-BASED ADAPTATION

A **GUIDEBOOK** FOR DESIGNING AND IMPLEMENTING GENDER-SENSITIVE COMMUNITY-BASED ADAPTATION PROGRAMMES AND PROJECTS

United Nations Development Programme

UNDP IS THE UN'S GLOBAL DEVELOPMENT NETWORK, ADVOCATING FOR CHANGE AND CONNECTING COUNTRIES TO KNOWLEDGE, EXPERIENCE AND RESOURCES TO HELP PEOPLE BUILD A BETTER LIFE. WE ARE ON THE GROUND IN 166 COUNTRIES, WORKING WITH THEM ON THEIR OWN SOLUTIONS TO GLOBAL AND NATIONAL DEVELOPMENT CHALLENGES.

July 2010

UNDP, 2010. Gender, Climate Change and Community-Based Adaptation, UNDP, New York.

© 2010 United Nations Development Programme

304 East 45th Street, 10th Floor New York, NY 10017, USA www.undp.org

All rights reserved. This publication or parts of it may not be reproduced, stored by means of any system or transmitted, in any form or by any medium, whether electronic, mechanical, photocopied, recorded or of any other type, without the prior permission of the United Nations Development Programme.

The analysis and recommendations of this report do not necessarily reflect the views of the United Nations Development Programme, its Executive Board or the United Nations Member States. The report is an independent publication by UNDP and reflects the views of its authors.

Authors: Katharine Vincent, Lucy Wanjiru, Adeline Aubry, Andre Mershon, Charles Nyandiga, Tracy Cull, and Khamarunga Banda

Editor: Dr. Lance W. Garmer

Design: Suazion, Inc. (suazion.com)

Cover photographs: Curt Carnemarka/The World Bank (left front cover and back cover), Tran Thi Hoa/The World Bank

Production: A.K. Office Supplies, Ltd.



FOREWORD

limate change is a defining challenge of our time. Scientific evidence shows that even if greenhouse gas emissions are cut to zero – a hypothetical situation which is far from the up to 40% cuts that are so controversial within the negotiations of the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) – the world would still be on an inexorable course toward global climate change from the legacy of past emissions. The harmful effects of climate change will most acutely affect developing countries. Nevertheless, UNDP firmly believes that, by harmonizing human development and efforts to manage climate change, it is possible to accelerate

Munira Morshed Munni/UNDP Banglades

socio-economic progress. Community-based adaptation is one such approach, as its culturally appropriate strategies and mechanisms promote adaptation and thus contribute to sustainable human development at the grassroots level.

At the same time, risks associated with climate change threaten to reinforce gender inequalities and even erode progress that has been made towards gender equality in many developing countries. Poor women's limited access to resources, restricted rights, limited mobility and voice in community and household decision-making can make them much more vulnerable than men to the effects of climate change. This is unfair and can lead to unfortunate consequences for all, as women play a unique role in the stewardship of natural resources and support to households and communities. With their knowledge, they can shape adaptive mechanisms in vulnerable areas. It is therefore vital that gender equality considerations, as well as men's and women's different needs, perspectives and knowledge, be taken into account when planning community-based adaptation activities.

Gender mainstreaming is a perennial, cross-cutting concern within the UN system, and we are delighted to present this Guidebook with advice on how to design gender-sensitive, community-based projects and programmes. The Guidebook presents a wealth of experiences and examples taken from the UNDP-GEF Community-Based Adaptation Programme that are being piloted throughout the world. Likewise, the Guidebook presents beneficial lessons drawn from the GEF Small Grants Programme's many years of ongoing work in over 122 countries. The Guidebook will be particularly useful for CBOs, NGOs, governments, development agencies and other community-based practitioners who might wish to review successful cases of gender mainstreaming in community-based adaptation projects.

WKBranyme

Winnie Byanyima Director, Gender Team Bureau for Development Policy, UNDP

Yannick Glemarec Executive Coordinator, UNDP/GEF Bureau for Development Policy, UNDP

CONTENTS

Ac	knowledgements	v
Ac	ronyms	vi
1.	Introduction	1
2.	Gender approach to development	5
	2.1 What is gender?2.2 Applying a gender approach in development2.3 Promoting gender equality	5 6 8
3.	Climate change and adaptation	9
	3.1 Community-based adaptation to climate change3.2 Emerging dialogue on gender and community-based adaptation	12 14
4.	Gender, vulnerability, climate change, and disasters	15
	4.1 Women's vulnerability to climate change4.2 Gendered vulnerability to disasters	15 17
5.	Gender dimensions of climate change adaptation	19
	5.1 Mainstreaming gender into adaptation projects5.2 Gender analysis	21 24
6.	Preliminary lessons learned	39
7.	Conclusion	45
8.	Bibliography and reference list	49
An	nexes	61
	A. Millennium Development Goals B. Gender and climate change online resources C. Glossary of key terms and concepts	61 63 66

Boxes		
Box 1.1:	Overview of the UNDP-GEF CBA programme	3
Box 2.1:	Evidence for women's subordination relative to men	7
Box 2.2:	The Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women	8
Box 3.1:	Potential climate changes and their effects on women	10
3ox 3.2:	Definition of adaptation from the UNDP Adaptation Policy Framework	11
3ox 3.3:	An example of a CBA project from Bangladesh	13
3ox 3.4:	Sources of further case studies on CBA	13
Box 4.1:	UNDP-GEF CBA and gender field experience from Niger	17
3ox 4.2:	Indicative statistics on gender, disasters and climate change	18
3ox 4.3:	Summary of gender differences in vulnerability and adapting to disasters	18
Box 5.1:	UNDP-GEF CBA and gender field experience from Morocco	20
Box 5.2:	UNDP-GEF CBA and gender field experience from Samoa	21
Box 5.3:	Definition of gender mainstreaming	22
Box 5.4:	Gender-responsive budgeting	23
3ox 5.5:	Benefits of gender mainstreaming for climate adaptation and other development projects	24
Box 5.6:	Analytical tools that can be used for gender mainstreaming	25
Box 5.7:	Enabling factors and constraints for women's participation in decision-making	27
Box 5.8:	UNDP-GEF CBA and gender field experience from Namibia	27
Box 5.9:	CBA and gender-appropriate participation in Morocco	28
3ox 5.10:	Summary of principles for sound and gender-sensitive participation based on UNDP-GEF CBA project experiences	29
Box 5.11:	Gaining men's support for a gender-mainstreamed CBA approach in Morocco	30
Box 5.12:	Vulnerability Reduction Assessment tool as used within the UNDP-GEF CBA programme	31
Box 5.13:	Ideal profile for a gender-aware project team	34
3ox 5.14:	Specifics of the project cycle for UNDP-GEF CBA projects and where gender analysis should occur	37
3ox 5.15:	Resources available to assist national coordinators and UNV volunteers to ensure that country-level programming and local UNDP-GEF CBA projects are gender-sensitive	38
Box 7.1:	Essentials of gender equality	47



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

his guidebook is a collaborative effort between UNDP's Community-Based Adaptation (CBA) Programme Team and Gender Team, and has consequently benefited from the input of many people.

The guidebook has been written by Katharine Vincent, Lucy Wanjiru, Adeline Aubry, Andre Mershon, Charles Nyandiga, Tracy Cull, and Khamarunga Banda, under the management of Charles Nyandiga, Adeline Aubry, Andre Mershon, and Andrew Crane-Droesch (CBA Team) and Hannie Meesters and Lucy Wanjiru (UNDP Gender Team). We are extremely grateful to the National Coordinators of the CBA programme who provided case study evidence as well as peer review: Moussa Katiella Abdou, Nguyen Kim Anh, Hyacinth Douglas, Nickey Gaseb, Stanislav Kim, Kevin Petrini, Ruben Salas and Sala Tagiilima.

Peer review was also provided by:

UNDP: Pradeep Kurukulasuriya

UNV volunteers: Anne France Wittmann and Michelle Curling-Ludford

Small Grants Programme: Delfin Ganapin

Gender Team: Hannie Meesters, UNDP Gender Team; Carmen De La Cruz, Gender Practice Leader for Latin America and the Caribbean; Koh Miyaoi, Regional Gender Advisor Europe and CIS Countries; Odete Kabaya, Regional Gender Advisor-UNDP Regional Centre Dakar; Itzá Castañeda, Senior Gender Advisor, UNDP Mexico; Verania Chao, Environment and Energy Program Director, UNDP Mexico; Yolanda Villar, Gender Specialist in Disaster Risk Management for Latin America and the Caribbean; Kyoko Bourns, Environmental and Energy Programme Adjoint Director, UNDP Mexico; Karol Hernández, Technical Assistant, UNDP Mexico; Noura Nasser; Sandra Freitas, Civil Society Representative Togo; and Rose Mwebaza, Regional Gender Specialist, Africa Adaptation Programme



ACRONYMS

APF	Adaptation Policy Framework
CBA	Community-Based Adaptation
СВО	Community-Based Organization
ССА	Climate Change Adaptation
CEDAW	Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women
со	Country Office
ECOSOC	Economic and Social Council
GBV	Gender-Based Violence
GDN	Gender and Disaster Network
GEF	Global Environment Facility

GEF-SGP	Global Environment Facility - Small Grants Programme
GEM	Gender Empowerment Measure
GGCA	Global Gender and Climate Alliance
GHGs	Greenhouse Gases
HDR	Human Development Report
ILO	International Labour Organization
IPCC	Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change
MDG	Millennium Development Goals
M&E	Monitoring and Evaluation
NAPA	National Adaptation Programme of Action
NC	National Coordinator (for the UNDP-GEF CBA Programme)
NGO	Non-Governmental Organization
PMU	Programme Management Unit
PRA	Participatory Rural Appraisal
SIDS	Small Island Developing States
SPA	Strategic Priority on Adaptation
UN	United Nations
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
UNEP	United Nations Environment Programme
UNFCCC	United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change
UNIFEM	United Nations Development Fund for Women
UNV	United Nations Volunteers
VRA	Vulnerability Reduction Assessment
WEDO	Women's Environment and Development Organization



INTRODUCTION

ender and climate change are cross-cutting priorities for all United Nations (UN) agencies. Gender mainstreaming was defined and adopted by the UN's Economic and Social Economic Council (ECOSOC) in 1997 as "the process of assessing the implications for women and men of any planned action, including legislation, policies or programmes, in all areas and at all levels. It is a strategy for making women's as well as men's concerns and experiences an integral dimension of the design, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of policies and programmes in all political, economic and societal spheres so that women and men benefit equally and



LIKE THE THEME OF GENDER, THE ISSUE OF CLIMATE CHANGE IS ALSO A CROSS-CUTTING ISSUE THAT HAS TO BE MAINSTREAMED INTO ALL PROGRAMME ACTIVITIES OF UN AGENCIES. inequality is not perpetuated" (UN ECOSOC, 1997). The United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) has a dual mandate for working toward gender equality: gender mainstreaming and women's empowerment (UNDP, 2008a). Women's empowerment is often necessary as an explicit form of affirmative action, since many women suffer inequality and require specific attention to enable them to participate fully in gender mainstreaming.

Like the theme of gender, the issue of climate change is also a cross-cutting issue that has to be mainstreamed into all programme activities of UN agencies. In UNDP, climate change is integrated across the core themes of work, and particularly within the Environment and Energy Group. The Human Development Report of 2007-08 highlighted the potential of climate change to undermine attainment of the Millennium Development Goals and, aware of this, UNDP strives to harmonize human development and the management of climate change by promoting mitigation and adaptation measures in order to hasten socio-economic progress (UNDP, 2008b).

Among the many initiatives that UNDP supports with regard to climate change adaptation is the Community-Based Adaptation programme (CBA).¹ Funded by the Global Environment Facility's (GEF) Strategic Priority on Adaptation and supported by UNDP's Environment and Energy Group along with the GEF/Small Grants Programme and United Nations Volunteers (UNV), this programme is currently being implemented in various natural and socio-economic contexts in ten countries around the world (Bangladesh, Bolivia, Guatemala, Jamaica, Kazakhstan, Morocco, Namibia, Niger, Samoa and Vietnam). Grants of up to US\$50,000

^{1.} www.undp-adaptation.org/project/cba

are available to community-based and non-governmental organizations (CBOs and NGOs) to incorporate resilience to the effects of climate change into natural resource-based livelihoods, all within the framework of each country's CBA Country Programme Strategy, the country's nationally defined strategies on adaptation priorities. When the programme is complete, some 8 to 20 projects are expected to have taken place in each country, yielding evidence and lessons learned from up to 120 case study examples of community-based adaptation. Box 1.1 summarizes the current status of the CBA programme. (Throughout this document, boxes highlight experiences of incorporating gender into the UNDP-GEF-UNV CBA programme, as well as other community-based adaptation initiatives.)

The CBA programme is producing a set of thematic papers examining the links between community-based adaptation to climate change and other important fields, such as gender, water, dry land ecosystems management, and community mobilization. This guidebook is the result of an ongoing collaboration between the Gender Team at UNDP and the UNDP-GEF CBA Programme Team. It seeks to ensure that forthcoming CBA projects contribute to the achievement of gender equality and women's empowerment by integrating a gendered perspective into CBA programming and project design. However, by providing simple tools and practical advice on how to take a gender-sensitive approach to planning and implementing adaptation projects and programmes regardless of context, it will be a useful reference for any development practitioners or policymakers working in this field. Gender mainstreaming in CBA projects supports the vigorous and sustained participation of both women and men in all project aspects because successful projects require the participation, knowledge, and skills of all community members. Gender mainstreaming also ensures that the

Box 1.1: Overview of the UNDP-GEF CBA Programme

- 2008-2012
- \$4.5 Million + Co-financing
- 10 participating countries (Bangladesh, Bolivia, Guatemala, Jamaica, Kazakhstan, Morocco, Namibia, Niger, Samoa, and Vietnam)
- Up to US\$50,000 plus cofinancing per community project
- 37 projects currently being implemented
- 27 projects in preparation
- 70 projects being implemented by the end of 2010 (expected)
- A total of 90 projects to be implemented by end of 2012
- The programme recently partnered with the UN Volunteers to enhance community mobilization, recognize volunteers' contributions and ensure inclusive participation around the CBA programme, as well as to facilitate capacity-building of partner NGOs and CBOs. UNV volunteers are working in seven CBA countries.

Based on http://www.undp-adaptation.org/ project/cba GENDER MAINSTREAMING IN CBA PROJECTS SUPPORTS THE VIGOROUS AND SUSTAINED PARTICIPATION OF BOTH WOMEN AND MEN IN ALL PROJECT ASPECTS BECAUSE SUCCESSFUL PROJECTS REQUIRE THE PARTICIPATION, KNOWLEDGE, AND SKILLS OF ALL COMMUNITY MEMBERS.





project addresses women's and men's different needs and that the experiences of women and men alike become part of the knowledge generated and lessons learned from the project.

The guidebook is structured as follows:

- Section 2 introduces the gender approach to development and affirms the goal of promoting gender equality
- Section 3 examines the need for adaptation, focusing in particular on CBA
- Section 4 links the concepts of gender and vulnerability to climate change, highlighting how gender affects the vulnerability of men and women in the face of incremental climate change and extreme events, and thus why it is critical to take a gendered approach to adaptation
- Section 5 establishes the relationship between gender and climate change adaptation, highlighting the need to mainstream gender into adaptation initiatives, and then focuses on the use of gender analysis as a tool throughout the project cycle to achieve this aim
- Section 6 presents some preliminary lessons learned from UNDP-GEF CBA projects to date
- Section 7 provides a conclusion.



GENDER APPROACH TO DEVELOPMENT

o incorporate gender into CBA, it is important to understand the terms and issues that link women and men and climate change. It is also important to understand how the discourse on gender and development has evolved over time.

2.1 WHAT IS GENDER?

Gender refers to socially constructed roles, responsibilities and opportunities associated with men and women, as well as hidden power structures that govern the relationships between them. Inequality between the sexes is not due to biological factors, but is determined by the learnt, unequal and inequitable treatment socially UNDERSTANDING AND INTEGRATING GENDER-SPECIFIC VULNERABILITIES HELP ENSURE THAT THE IMPLEMENTATION OF GENDERED ADAPTATION PRACTICES RELIEVES SOME OF THE DISPROPORTIONATELY HIGH BURDEN OF THE ADVERSE EFFECTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE THAT WOMEN BEAR.



accorded to women. In response, the use of a 'gender lens' can help people to better understand social processes, thereby ensuring that adaptation projects consider gendered differences and do not inadvertently perpetuate inequality.

Throughout the world, there are gender-specific differences in consumption patterns, lifestyles, access to and control of resources and power, and vulnerability to climate change. A growing body of literature discusses the connection between gender and the effects of climate change (see, for example UNDP et al, 2009; UNDP, 2008c; Brody et al, 2008). Understanding and integrating gender-specific vulnerabilities help ensure that the implementation of gendered adaptation practices relieves some of the disproportionately high burden of the adverse effects of climate change that women bear.

2.2 APPLYING A GENDER APPROACH IN DEVELOPMENT

The successful application of a gender approach in development requires a thorough understanding and appreciation of the involvement of both men and women in the development process. An integrated gender approach in community-based adaptation facilitates the equitable participation of men and women alike and adequately addresses the sometimes differing strategic needs of both genders.

The theory of gender and development has evolved from a consideration of women to a more holistic recognition of gender, i.e., to a recognition of the different roles and responsibilities of men and women. Originally, the feminist response to development arose as a critique of modernization theory and highlighted the fact that women had not benefited from development strategies in the same way as men. This raised the visibility of women within development theory and practice, with the aim of improving their position in society, but suffered from the limitation of treating women as a homogenous group. Marxist critiques of this showed that women have always been part of the development process, but that structural differences within society disadvantage women. This approach, known as 'women and development', accepted women as economic actors and thus advocated their inclusion in development. As the understanding of women evolved to see women as a heterogeneous group, though, the structural explanation of women's differences began to view the social relations between men and women as being socially and culturally produced - and reproduced - within the context of acceptable gender roles. Improvement in the status of women requires an analysis of the relations between men and women and recognition that unequal relations between women and men may contribute to the extent and forms of exclusion that women face in the development process. Within the now-omnipresent gender and development paradigm, women and their femininities are considered as important as men and their masculinities.

The concept of gender in development recognizes that men and women often hold different positions and have different responsibilities and decision-making authorities within the household and in the community, play different roles in society, have dissimilar control over and use of resources, and often have different views and needs. An adequate integration of a gender perspective into development programmes considers the division of labor and sharing of benefits between men and women, so as to consciously distribute work and benefits and to facilitate equal access to, and control of, resources and community decision-making processes.



Box 2.1: Evidence for women's subordination relative to men

- According to the best available data, approximately 70% of those who live on less than a dollar a day are women
- Women work two-thirds of the world's working hours, yet receive only 10% of the world income
- Women own only 1% of the world's property
- Women predominate in world food production (50-80%), but own less than 10% of land
- Globally, only 8% of cabinet members are women
- 75% of the world's 876 million illiterate adults are women

Reproduced from UNDP et al, 2009: 14

Box 2.2: The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW, 1979)

The United Nations Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women, also known as CEDAW, is an important guide for enhancing equality between men and women, laying out the various areas in which governments are obliged to take action. Importantly, these obligations are not limited to achieving *de jure* equality between men and women. In fact, by joining CEDAW, 186 governments (as of April 2009) agreed to take action:

- to eliminate gender prejudices
- to eliminate any (public or private) behaviour that is based on the presumed inferiority of women and superiority of men
- to eliminate practices that are based on stereotyped roles for men and women
- to ensure that both men's and women's roles in bringing up children are recognized (CEDAW, Article 5)

In short, by joining CEDAW, governments have made a commitment to go to the very heart of the gender-based power structure and to eliminate the root causes that make gender inequalities seem 'normal' in our society.

2.3 PROMOTING GENDER EQUALITY

Ideally, the incorporation of a gender perspective into development would bring about gender equality. Gender equality is defined in various ways, but tends to refer to five main components: rights, opportunities, value, situation and outcome, and agency. Despite growing global awareness and literature around the topic of gender, women remain subordinate, particularly in many developing countries. As Box 2.1 outlines, on aggregate at the global scale, women are the poorest and least educated and have the fewest resources, which perpetuates their vulnerability to the harmful effects of climate change and climate-related stresses. The need to prevent discrimination against women has been outlined in the UN's Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) (see Box 2.2).

While discrimination against women is more common, men also often face discrimination if they wish to perform commercial and family roles that are typically seen as 'feminine'. Women traditionally hold jobs as secretaries, nurses and childcare assistants, and men applying for these jobs may face discrimination. At home, women are typically responsible for domestic tasks such as cooking, cleaning, and child-rearing, yet, in the developed world, the boundaries between gender roles are beginning to blur and the number of stay-athome husbands (househusbands) is growing. Legislation is adapting to support this change, with paternity leave and the possibility of working flexible hours now often available to fathers. But gender roles remain very distinct even within the developed world, necessitating affirmative action toward women to bring about gender equality.



CLIMATE CHANGE AND ADAPTATION

hile debate rages on regarding responsibility for past greenhouse gas emissions and how to reduce the man-made sources of those gases, the world is actually already committed to adapting to the climate changes that will continue to develop as a result of past emissions. The need to adapt is urgent. Although climate change is a global phenomenon, it manifests itself differently at the regional and local levels. The Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) states that climate change is already having discernable, and indeed worsening, effects on communities (IPCC, 2007). The developing world will bear the heaviest burden of

Box 5.1: Potential climate changes and their effects on women			
Climate Change Effects	Potential Risks	Examples	Potential Effect on Women
Direct	Increased ocean temperature	Rising incidence of coral bleaching due to thermal stress	Loss of coral reefs can damage the tourism industry, a sector in which women comprise 46% of the workforce.
	Increased drought and water shortage	Morocco had 10 years of drought between 1984 and 2000; northern Kenya experienced four severe droughts between 1983 and 2001.	Women and girls in developing countries are often the primary collectors, users and managers of water. Decreases in water availability will jeopardize their families' livelihoods, increase their workloads, and may have secondary effects such as lower school enrollment figures for girls or less opportunity for women to engage in income-generating activities.
	Increased extreme weather events	Greater intensity and quantity of cyclones, hurricanes, floods and heat waves	A sample of 141 countries over the period 1981-2002 found that natural disasters (and their subsequent impact) kill more women than men on average or kill women at an earlier age than men.
Indirect	Increased epidemics	Climate variability played a critical role in malaria epidemics in the East African highlands and accounted for an estimated 70% of variation in recent cholera series in Bangladesh.	Women have less access to medical services than men, and their workloads increase when they have to spend more time caring for the sick. Poorer households affected by HIV/AIDS have fewer resources to adapt to the effects of climate change. Adopting new strategies for crop production or mobilizing livestock is harder for female-headed and infected households.
	Loss of species	By 2050, climate change could result in a species extinction rate from 18-35%.	Women may often rely on crop diversity to accommodate climatic variability, but permanent temperature change will reduce agro-biodiversity and traditional medicine options, potentially affecting food security and health.
	Decreased crop produc- tion	In Africa, crop production is expected to decline 20-50% in response to extreme El Niño-like conditions.	Rural women in particular are responsible for half of the world's food production and produce between 60-80% of the food in most developing countries. In Africa, the share of women affected by climate-related crop changes could range from 48% in Burkina Faso to 73% in the Congo.

Box 3.1: Potential climate changes and their effects on women

THE GLOBAL COMMUNITY RECOGNIZES THAT WE HAVE A COLLECTIVE RESPONSIBILITY TO HELP THE MOST VULNERABLE DEVELOPING COUNTRIES TO ADAPT TO CLIMATE CHANGE. THE INTERNATIONAL POLICY FRAMEWORK RESPONSIBLE FOR ADDRESSING CLIMATE CHANGE, THE UNITED NATIONS FRAMEWORK CONVENTION ON CLIMATE CHANGE (UNFCCC), RECOGNIZES ADAPTATION AS BEING KEY.

climate change, despite having contributed least to the greenhouse gas emissions responsible for climate change, and women are particularly affected (see Box 3.1). Furthermore, climate change will harm human development and may impede attainment of the Millennium Development Goals (see Annex A). Consequently, adaptation measures are required to enable societies to mitigate the harm of now unavoidable climate change by reducing its human and social costs and supporting sustainable development and poverty alleviation (see Box 3.2).

The global community recognizes that we have a collective responsibility to help the most vulnerable developing countries to adapt to climate change. The international policy framework responsible for addressing climate change, the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC), recognizes adaptation as being key. However, most of the current responses and initiatives focus on the national level, rather than addressing local-level needs in vulnerable communities directly affected by climate change. Top-down, scenario-driven approaches to adaptation can play a role in reducing vulnerability to climate change, but they may fail to address the particular needs and concerns of vulnerable communities, especially the poor women and men. Commensurate with this, community-based adaptation has emerged, seeking to strengthen the resilience of communities and the ecosystems on which they rely in the face of the harmful effects of climate change.



Box 3.2: Definition of adaptation from the UNDP Adaptation Policy Framework

Adaptation is a process by which individuals, communities and countries seek to cope with the consequences of climate change, including variability. The process of adaptation is not new; throughout history, people have been adapting to changing conditions, including natural longterm changes in climate. What is innovative is the idea of incorporating future climate risk into policy-making.

Lim and Spanger-Siegfried, 2004



SINCE CLIMATE CHANGE AFFECTS COMMUNITIES DIFFERENTLY ACCORDING TO THEIR RESPECTIVE VULNERABILITIES AND ADAPTIVE CAPACITIES, ADAPTATION MUST BE LOCATION AND CONTEXT SPECIFIC. CBA PROJECTS AIM TO ENHANCE THE RESILIENCE OF COMMUNITIES AND ECOSYSTEMS TO PROJECTED EFFECTS OF CLIMATE CHANGE.

3.1 COMMUNITY-BASED ADAPTATION TO CLIMATE CHANGE

Communities and societies in general have long been adapting to climate changes, but these adaptations have typically been discrete and reactive. The idea that adaptation to climate change should be planned, proactive, and anticipatory is relatively new and is an important element of CBA. The focus within the UNFCCC on national-level adaptation, for example through National Adaptation Programmes of Action (NAPAs), tends to prioritize national-level priorities at the expense of community-based ones. The danger is that such national initiatives may actually harm local or indigenous groups if they inadvertently do not take account of local practices (Vincent et al, 2010). Since climate change affects communities differently according to their respective vulnerabilities and adaptive capacities, adaptation must be locally specific and appropriate to the context. CBA projects aim to enhance the resilience of communities and ecosystems to projected effects of climate change.

CBA emerged from a growing awareness that those most vulnerable to climate change and climate-related risks are poor people whose livelihoods often directly depend precisely on those natural resources most prone to climatic stress (for example, poor, rural farmers in sub-Saharan Africa who rely on rain-fed agriculture). Many vulnerable groups are living in either remote or marginal locations and have difficulty in accessing government support and services. In addition, many are marginalized by social and political structures, which affect their capacity to adapt to current climate hazards and future change. CBA helps to directly address the needs of these poor and vulnerable communities. CBA is an evolving approach that, commonly through the provision of small grants for community-led projects, supports tangible climate change adaptation driven by local actors. The best CBA projects combine local knowledge with scientific knowledge. CBA responds to pressing local adaptation needs, draws upon local knowledge, fosters community-driven innovation, and supplements community capacity with knowledge and material resources. CBA allows for experimentation, helps improve local capacity to adapt, and makes it easier to identify and to share information about best practices. CBA projects increase resilience by ensuring that local actors are aware of why local conditions are changing and what they are adapting to. Consequently, CBA projects can inform local, regional, national and global policy. Given the local and context-specific nature of CBA projects, lessons learned tend to relate to the process, rather than the specific outcomes. Box 3.3 outlines one example of successful CBA in Bangladesh.

CBA takes a variety of forms, from 'mainstreamed' (integrated into existing or planned development projects) to 'direct' (developing local projects aimed at addressing discrete adaptation needs). Despite variations of form, all CBA recognizes the need for context-specific adaptation projects that identify local vulnerabilities, draw upon local knowledge and capacity, improve local adaptive capacity, and directly involve local stakeholders. Box 3.4 highlights sources of further case studies on CBA.

CBA is thus a promising approach to considering gender and ensuring that both men and women are able to adapt to a changing climate.

Box 3.3: An example of a CBA project from Bangladesh

In southern Bangladesh, floating gardens, or Bairas, have been devised to withstand increasingly frequent flooding and water-logging. Using water hyacinth (Baira), a local invasive weed that floats in water, floating mats have been developed on which soil, manure and rotting Baira can be spread and a number of crops can be cultivated. These mats simply ride out water-logging and flooding. They are easy to build using local resources and know-how, are recyclable and sustainable, and are ideally suited to the particular problem faced. Local knowledge is central to the success of Bairas.

Box 3.4: Sources of further case studies on CBA

International Workshops on Community-Based Adaptation to Climate Change have been held in Dhaka, Bangladesh in 2005, 2007 (http://www.bcas.net/2nd-cba/ index.html), and 2008 (http:// www.bcas.net/3rd%20CBA%20 Workshop2009/index.html), and in Dar es Salaam in 2010 (http:// www.iisd.ca/ymb/climate/cba4/).



THE INCLUSION OF WOMEN IN CBA IS ESSENTIAL NOT ONLY BECAUSE WOMEN ARE ESPECIALLY VULNERABLE, BUT ALSO BECAUSE THEY ARE ACTIVE AGENTS OF CHANGE AND CAN BE VALUABLE CONTRIBUTORS TO ADAPTATION WORK.

3.2 EMERGING DIALOGUE ON GENDER AND COMMUNITY-BASED ADAPTATION

Just as climate change will affect regions very differently, it is also clear that climate change will affect men and women differently, depending on their roles and responsibilities in the household and community. In many communities, climate change will have a disproportionately greater effect on women, since women are often poorer and less educated than men and often excluded from political and household decision-making processes that affect their lives. Additionally, women usually have fewer assets and depend more on natural resources for their livelihoods. These and other factors indicate that women will be more vulnerable than men to the effects of climate change.

The inclusion of women in CBA is essential not only because women are especially vulnerable, but also because they can be valuable contributors to adaptation work. Women can be community leaders and are often natural resource managers who can help develop strategies to cope with climate-related risks. The inclusion of women in CBA guarantees that their valuable knowledge and skills of adaptation are not excluded.



GENDER, VULNERABILITY, CLIMATE CHANGE, AND DISASTERS

4.1 WOMEN'S VULNERABILITY TO CLIMATE CHANGE

Climate change is not happening in isolation, but is coinciding with many other trends and stresses on livelihoods, including economic liberalization, globalization, population growth, geopolitical conflict, and unpredictable government policies. As stated above, women are vulnerable not because of natural weakness (i.e., because of their sex), but rather because of the socially and culturally constructed roles ascribed to them as women (i.e., because of their gender). Given the severity of gender inequality, particularly in the developing world, climate change is likely only to magnify

UNICEF/Noorani

AS THE PRIMARY USERS AND MANAGERS OF NATURAL RESOURCES (BEING TYPICALLY RESPONSIBLE FOR FETCHING WATER AND WOOD AND BRINGING IT TO THE HOUSE, FOR EXAMPLE), WOMEN DEPEND ON THE RESOURCES MOST AT RISK FROM CLIMATE CHANGE. existing patterns of gender disadvantage (UNDP, 2007b). Several factors will exacerbate this:

- Limited access to resources. In many poor communities, women have limited access to crucial resources such as land, livestock, tools, and credit. Access to land and security of tenure is often highlighted as an important cause of women's vulnerability (see, for example, Agarwal, 2003; Jacobs, 2002; and Davison, 1988). Women's access to land is gained either through the state, family (typically in Africa) or the market (typically in Asia). Often, women may have access to resources, such as land, but have limited control over it, as they do not own it and therefore cannot make decisions regarding its use. This is particularly ironic, given the central role of women in agriculture.
- Dependence on natural resources and sexual division of labor. As the primary users and managers of natural resources (being typically responsible for fetching water and wood and bringing it to the house, for example), women depend on the resources most at risk from climate change. Projected climate changes such as increases in temperature and reductions in precipitation will change the availability of natural resources such as forests and fisheries and potentially affect the growth of staple crops.
- Lack of education and access to information. In the developing world in particular, priority is still placed on boys' education rather than girls', and girls are thus likely to be the first ones pulled out of school when resources are short. As a result, girls typically receive fewer years of education than boys. Without education, women are at a disadvantage, as they have less access to crucial information and fewer means to interpret that information. This can affect their ability to understand and to act on information concerning climate risks and adaptation measures. Limited

educational opportunities also make it more difficult for women to gain formal, paid employment, further reinforcing their subordination relative to men (see, for example, Kevane, 2004; Appleton, 1996).

- Limited mobility. Women are often restricted from leaving their communities, even though migration is a coping mechanism often used by men. This is due to the fact that gender roles dictate that they remain at home and carry out reproductive tasks and to the fact that, having less education, they are less likely than men to find employment. Remaining at home can leave them vulnerable in two ways: first, they stay where climate change has hit hard, and second, they miss out on the economic opportunities and enrichment of personal experience that migration affords (see Box 4.1 from Niger).
- Limited roles in decision-making. Women's voices are often muted in family and community decision-making (see, for example, Quisumbing, 2003). This is particularly unfortunate, given women's close relationship with natural resources and awareness of conservation and potential adaptation measures.

4.2 GENDERED VULNERABILITY TO DISASTERS

As well as bringing about incremental change in temperature and precipitation, climate change is projected to change the frequency and magnitude of hazardous weather events, such as tropical cyclones and hurricanes. A substantial body of literature on the gendered nature of vulnerability to past hazards and disasters illuminates how women and men are differently affected. When disasters occur, more women die than men, which reflects women's social exclusion: they are less able than men to run, often have not learned to swim, and have behavioral restrictions that limit their mobility in the face of risk (not least of which is the fact Box 4.1: UNDP-GEF CBA and gender field experience from Niger – Opportunities to develop adaptive practices through recognition of gendered relations with the environment

Traditional cultural norms can affect women's ability to adapt to climate change. In Niger, rural women are generally not allowed to move outside their villages. Since they always remain in the same environment, they are neither exposed to, nor learn to adapt to, various situations, which can put them at greater risk when changes occur. Since men often leave their villages to find work, they explore and experience different environments, gaining new skills and accumulating knowledge and other resources (money, social networks, etc.) that are valuable for adaptation. However, since women must endure such hard local conditions together, they learn patience and solidarity and develop strong social networks to help each other and share assets. CBA can build on men's experience and women's social solidarity, so that men capitalize on their technical skills and knowledge and women build on their social skills and knowledge.



Box 4.2: Indicative statistics on gender, disasters and climate change

- During the 1991 cyclone disasters in Bangladesh, 90% of the 14,000 fatalities were women (Ikeda, 1995)
- Women, boys and girls are more than 14 times more likely than men to die during a disaster (Peterson, 2007)
- The majority of victims in Hurricane Katrina were African-American women and their children, a group likely to be poor, lack health care and earn low wages (Gault et al, 2005; Williams et al, 2006)
- In Hurricane Mitch, men suffered higher mortality rates because they took more risks trying to save themselves and their families (Bradshaw, 2004)

that their voices often do not carry as much weight as men's in their households). On the other hand, some post-disaster analysis has shown that men suffer higher mortality rates because they take more risks trying to save themselves and their families (Boxes 4.2 and 4.3).

In the longer term rehabilitation and recovery phases after disasters, there are also gendered differences. Women and girls are particularly vulnerable in postdisaster situations, because they lack land and other assets that could help them cope. Therefore, they are more likely to face food shortages, sexual harassment, unwanted pregnancies, trafficking and vulnerability to diseases and could be forced to drop out of school or marry earlier. If gender is not taken into account, there is also a danger that post-disaster recovery grants will favor men over women, thus reinforcing gender inequalities. Nevertheless, there are gendered differences in adapting to disasters that equally apply for more incremental climate change, as Box 4.3 shows.

 Disparities that increase risks for women in disasters Higher levels of poverty Extensive responsibilities of caring for others Domestic violence Traditional women's occupations 	 Disparities that increase risks for men in disasters Occupational segregation Internalized norms of masculinity Roles in the family and in the home
 Gender experiences that can increase capacities for managing disaster situations: women Social networking Caring abilities Extensive knowledge of communities Management of natural and environmental resources High levels of risk awareness 	 Gender experiences that can increase capacities for managing disaster situations: men Professional and work contacts Technical abilities Limited childcare responsibilities

Box 4.3: Summary of gender differences in vulnerability and adapting to disasters

Baptiste de Ville d'Avray/UND

GENDER DIMENSIONS OF CLIMATE CHANGE ADAPTATION

n the same way that gendered roles lead to differences in vulnerability between men and women, they also create opportunities for adaptation. Women are not just victims of adverse climate effects due to their vulnerability; they are also key active agents of adaptation. This is due to their often deep understanding of their immediate environment, their experience in managing natural resources (water, forests, biodiversity and soil), and their involvement in climatesensitive work such as farming, forestry and fisheries. As Box 4.3 above shows, women not only have roles as caregivers and nurturers, but also typically form strong social networks within their communities, thereby



Box 5.1: UNDP-GEF CBA and gender field experience from Morocco – the complementarity of women as key partners for adaptation

The community of the Iguiwaz oasis in southern Morocco has a traditional social organization, where roles are clearly defined according to gender and class. The oasis is a system in itself, where most men are farmers charged with heavy physical work (e.g., climbing palm trees and plowing fields), technical tasks (e.g., pollination), and commerce in the markets. This means they have access to cash, which can assist them to adapt, and they are also freely mobile, which allows them to migrate to the cities in search of work.

Women play important socioeconomic roles in farming and natural resources management (including fetching water and wood). Women also have advanced expertise in medicinal and aromatic plants that is passed down from mother to daughter. They thus have a great potential role to play in adaptation through their stewardship of natural resources and indigenous knowledge, but need support to be able to participate and have their voices heard in decision-making processes within the community.

meeting a prerequisite for collective management of the risks posed by climate change. However, while their lives are typically closely tied up with natural resources, women are usually excluded from decision-making processes (see Box 5.1) and thus barred from contributing their unique expertise and knowledge to the struggle to adapt to climate change.

The danger, of course, is that, if there is no gendered approach toward adaptation, these differences between men and women may be overlooked, inadvertently reinforcing gender inequality and women's vulnerability to climate change relative to men. As Box 4.3 shows, men's opportunities to promote adaptation originates from their limited childcare responsibilities; additionally, they are likely to have more education and greater professional and technical abilities, acquired from their working lives, that help them to adapt to climate change. The collection of sex-disaggregated data about such issues is essential to highlight the differences between men and women and to ensure that adaptation options are gender-sensitive.

If gender is overlooked in the planning of an adaptation intervention and women are not consulted, the measures may not be appropriate or sustainable. For example, women are often in charge of water management but, if they are not consulted about where to build new wells, the wells may be placed too far from the village, thereby actually increasing women's burdens (see Box 5.1 for an example from Morocco).

The complementarity of men's and women's knowledge and skills is key for designing and implementing effective and sustainable adaptation initiatives, answering to their specific needs and ensuring that both benefit equally from the development process (see Box 5.2: UNDP-GEF CBA and gender field experience from Samoa – women have a valued place in society, inspiring confidence and reliability

A well-known Samoan legend about gender tells of men and women who were given a job to finish roofing two sides of a house. Whereas the men stopped working at the end of the day, leaving their work unfinished, the women worked through the night and their side was completed by the morning. The implication is that, if you really want to get something done in Samoa, you give it to the women.

Evidence from other countries within the UNDP-GEF CBA programme reinforces Samoa's experience that women are indispensable partners for cooperating and making things happen. They are accustomed to working together for a common goal, voluntarily dedicating time for their households, sacrificing personal agendas for the well-being of the whole community, and caring for the most vulnerable groups, such as children and persons with disabilities. Moreover, women are important players in the CBA implementation team itself because some community members sometimes feel less embarrassed in front of women who, as a complement to men's technical skills, have developed particular skills in building confidence and managing emotions. When supported and empowered, women are confident and active participants, raising their voices, sharing their own perspectives and generously passing on their expertise, skills, and time.

Box 5.2 for an example from Samoa). Since gender is a social and cultural construct, mainstreaming gender in CBA offers an opportunity to begin redefining this construct more equitably. But an approach that considers only women will not bring about this transformation: gender inequalities can be addressed effectively only if the rights, responsibilities and opportunities of both women and men are recognized and their priorities and needs considered. Thus, any effective approach to gender mainstreaming will address the situation of women and men as equal actors in the development process.

5.1 MAINSTREAMING GENDER INTO ADAPTATION PROJECTS

It is clear that gender-blind adaptation programmes are potentially harmful to development, as they tend to exacerbate existing inequality. With respect to vulnerability to climate change, this means that men's vulnerability may decrease while women's stays the same or even increases. UNDP employs the approach of gender mainstreaming to ensure that this does not



IF GENDER IS OVERLOOKED IN THE PLANNING OF AN ADAPTATION INTERVENTION AND WOMEN ARE NOT CONSULTED, THE MEASURES MAY NOT BE APPROPRIATE OR SUSTAINABLE.

Box 5.3: Definition of gender mainstreaming

"[Gender mainstreaming is] the process of assessing the implications for women and men of any planned action, including legislation, policies or programmes, in all areas and at all levels. It is a strategy for making women's as well as men's concerns and experiences an integral dimension of the design, implementation, monitoring and evaluation of policies and programmes in all political, economic and societal spheres so that women and men benefit equally and inequality is not perpetuated. The ultimate goal is to achieve gender equality."

ECOSOC 1997/2



happen (see Box 5.3 for a definition). Gender mainstreaming assesses the different implications of any planned action for men and women, including legislation, policies or programmes in any area and at all levels. Gender mainstreaming aims to transform unequal social and institutional structures in order to make them profoundly responsive to gender, and, when realized, it ensures that both women and men benefit equally from the development process. As such, it involves more than simply adding women's participation to existing strategies and programmes. However, as shown above, special attention and action may be required to compensate for the existing gaps and inequalities that women currently face.

Gender mainstreaming within the international policy framework for climate change, the UNFCCC, has already been advocated by civil society, following a decision on 'Mainstreaming Gender into the Climate Change Regime', taken by the Women's Caucus at COP-10 in Buenos Aires in 2004, and supported by the UN Environment Programme's (UNEP's) Women's Assembly in Nairobi in 2004 (Röhr et al, 2004). Although this decision envisioned the following steps for the preparation and implementation of NAPAs, they are equally appropriate for CBA projects:

- Analyze the effects of climate change from both male and female perspectives
- Develop and apply gender-sensitive criteria and indicators
- Include statistics on women as well as on men when collecting and presenting data
- Capitalize on the talents and contributions of both women and men
- Set targets for female participation in activities

- Make women's equality, access to information, economic resources and education a priority
- Ensure that women are represented in 50% of all decision-making processes
- Incorporate a gender perspective when designing and implementing projects
- Focus on gender differences in capabilities to cope with climate change adaptation and mitigation, and
- Undertake a gender analysis of all budget lines and financial instruments (see Box 5.4 for guidance on gender-responsive budgeting).

Project donors can promote gender mainstreaming by coherently addressing it in their various project development documents such as calls for proposals, guidelines, concept notes and proposal templates, and review checklists.

Box 5.5 below summarizes the benefits of gender mainstreaming for climate adaptation and other development projects.

Practically speaking, mainstreaming gender into community-based adaptation projects requires a gendersensitive approach in all phases of the project cycle: planning, design, implementation, monitoring and evaluation. A key tool to enable this is gender analysis.



Box 5.4: Gender-responsive budgeting

Gender-responsive budgeting is a tool that can be used to ensure that programme and project budgets are based on the recognition that the needs of women and men, while sometimes the same, can also be different, and that, when they are different, allocations should reflect this.

In the context of CBA, gender responsive budgeting is one way of ensuring that observed gender differences are reflected in project budgeting, which makes it more likely that the project will assist both men and women to adapt to climate change. At its simplest, this involves disaggregating appropriate budget lines to show how men and women fare.

UNIFEM has a comprehensive website (www.gender-budgets.org) containing many resources to assist in gender responsive budgeting.

REMINDER: Gender mainstreaming concerns the process of project design, implementation, monitoring and evaluation to ensure that women's and men's concerns have been taken into account. Gender mainstreaming can occur in a project that does not involve women, provided both sexes have participated in the process of problem identification and design. Gender mainstreaming does not entail that men and women necessarily have to contribute to a project in equal measure: men and women are not the same and should not be forced to be the same.

Box 5.5: Benefits of gender mainstreaming for climate adaptation and other development projects

Gender mainstreaming has many advantages for development initiatives:

- Gender mainstreaming uses available resources to ensure the greatest benefit for everyone men, women, boys and girls.
- Gender mainstreaming identifies and uses opportunities for improving gender equality in projects and policies that would not have otherwise been considered gender issues.
- Gender mainstreaming can include concrete initiatives for women in strategic areas such as legislation, choice, and participation in decision-making, but can also address the hidden biases that lead to inequitable situations for men and women in all sectors of policy-making.

Moreover, unlike earlier approaches to addressing gender inequalities in development policy, gender mainstreaming:

- Allows policy makers and practitioners not only to focus on the outcomes of gender inequality, but also to identify and to address the processes and circumstances that cause it.
- Identifies and uses opportunities for improving gender equality in projects and policies that would not have otherwise been considered gender issues.
- Sustains concerns for gender equality throughout the entire project or policy cycle, thus ensuring that complementary systems are established and appropriately monitored and evaluated. This means that attention to gender can move from being a mere 'token' sentence in a project document and to bringing real and sustained benefits to men and women.

UNDP, 2007c



5.2 GENDER ANALYSIS

Gender analysis (also referred to as gender-sensitive analysis, gender-based analysis, or gender-aware analysis) is the tool used to address the gender dimensions of any given issue or intervention to mainstream gender (UNDP, 2007c). Depending on the context, it is defined in different ways, but the objective is always to identify the differences and to provide empirical (quantitative and qualitative) evidence for gender roles, activities, needs and available opportunities for men and women. Box 5.6 provides a summary of analytical tools that can be used for gender mainstreaming. As identified above, this provides information necessary for successful gender mainstreaming and is a prerequisite for ensuring that CBA projects promote gender equality. Gender analysis can and should be applied throughout the project cycle.

The planning cycle for adaptation project will include problem definition, identifying causality, articulating desired responses and barriers and then formulating results (UNDP, 2010). This is also true for development projects with other priorities that comprise seven main stages:

- Problem identification
- Project formulation
- Project appraisal
- Implementation
- Monitoring
- Evaluation
- Impact assessment and lessons learned

THE OBJECTIVE OF GENDER ANALYSIS IS TO IDENTIFY THE DIFFERENCES AND TO PROVIDE EMPIRICAL (QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE) EVIDENCE FOR GENDER ROLES, ACTIVITIES, NEEDS AND AVAILABLE OPPORTUNITIES FOR MEN AND WOMEN.

Analytical Framework	Focus of Analysis	Key Analytical Questions	Tools for Data Collection
Moser Framework	Gender identificationPractical needs and strategic interests	 What are the practical needs and strategic interests 	Needs Assessment
Gender Analysis Matrix (GAM) Framework	 Impact of interventions Identification and analysis of differences Gender roles 	What is the differential impact	Impact Assessment
Social Relations Approach (SRA) Framework	Analyze existing inequalities in distribution of resources, responsibilities and power	Who has what and what are the relationships between the people	 Institutional Analysis Socio-political Profile
Capacities and Vulnerabilities Analysis Framework	 Existing Capacities (strengths) and vulnerabili- ties (weaknesses) 	What will help and what will hinder	Capacities and Vulnerabilities Assessment
Harvard Analytical Framework and People-Oriented Planning	 Roles and activities Allocation of resources Productive and socially reproductive work 	Who does what, how, where and what influences it	 Activity Profile Access and Control Profile Influencing Factors

Box 5.6: Analytical tools that can be used for gender mainstreaming
We will now take each of these stages in turn and highlight how gender analysis should take place. Boxes 5.14 and 5.15 at the end of this section apply this advice with specific reference to the project proposal format for the UNDP-GEF CBA programme.



5.2.1 Problem identification

Plans to incorporate a gendered approach into CBA projects should be made when the problem is being identified and project formulated; if there is no gender analysis undertaken at the outset, it is usually more difficult to effectively address its absence afterwards.

Some key principles are fundamental to effective gender analysis. As noted above, gender roles often preclude women from decision-making, and thus their voices and opinions are often overlooked (see Box 5.1). A participatory process is thus required to identify the specific vulnerabilities and needs of men and women within the community in question and to capitalize on their respective knowledge and insights in order to ensure that the CBA project not only reduces absolute vulnerability to climate change, but also does not inadvertently reinforce gendered differences in vulnerability and gender inequalities more generally. Box 5.7 summarizes the factors that enable or constrain women's participation, and Box 5.8 shows how a CBA project in Namibia promoted participation of men and women.

Being aware and sensitive to gender differences is vital to CBOs or local organizations aiming to formulate a

Box 5.8: UNDP-GEF CBA and gender field experience from Namibia: example of partner impacts on the gender component of CBA projects

In Namibia, CBA successfully partners with an organization called OIKE, the members of which are elected by 10,000 community members to represent them for developing different rural initiatives. 70% of elected members are women. As a consequence, this CBA project is mainly led by women and their participation has been fully inclusive from the very beginning. In this case, women have been the initiators of the CBA projects, with backstopping from traditional leaders. Box 5.7: Enabling factors and constraints for women's participation in decision-making

Enabling factors for women's participation in public life and decision-making include:

- an awareness of their rights and how to claim them
- access to information about laws, policies and the institutions and structures that govern their lives
- confidence, self-esteem and the skills to challenge and confront existing power structures
- support networks and positive role models
- an enabling environment, i.e., a political, legal, economic and cultural climate that allows women to engage in decisionmaking processes sustainably and effectively

Constraints include:

- economic dependency and a lack of adequate financial resources
- illiteracy and limited access to education and work opportunities
- discriminatory cultural and social attitudes and negative stereotypes perpetuated in the family and in public life
- burden of domestic responsibilities
- intimidation, harassment and violence
- lack of access to information

Brody et al, 2008

Box 5.9: CBA and genderappropriate participation in Morocco

In Moroccan rural communities, women usually gather privately. Therefore, it is appropriate and useful to organize meetings in one of the women's houses (usually, they themselves will suggest this). Women feel more comfortable sitting in a friend's living room than in an official building (school, government office, mosque, etc.) and more confident to talk. Jokes and small talk are preliminaries to more important discussions, where women express their needs, experiences, ideas and any constraints facing them. In a small village association in eastern Morocco, for example, several women expressed, in the course of 'informal' talk, the limitations they face in trying to participate in local projects, because their husbands do not want them to leave the house. Sharing their problems allowed the women to realize that several of them were struggling with the same issues, and made it possible to think about solutions. One of the solutions included organizing a meeting at these women's houses, in order to reassure the husband, to make him participate indirectly, and to gain his support. In all but one instance, this idea worked well, and husbands were very proud of having the association meet in their houses and started to help with the projects. Organizing meetings in a different woman's house each time brings honor to the host and can enhance participation.

CBA project. In promoting adaptation, effort made with the community to discern how gendered roles are manifest in a particular context must also consider how national or other strategic adaptation goals identify problems that need to be addressed (see Box 5.9 for an example of gender-appropriate participation in Morocco).

A participatory process involves asking both women and men what they want and need to adapt to climate change (see Box 5.10 for a summary of principles of sound and gender-sensitive participation). A similar process undertaken in Nepal shows that "they [the women who took part in the research] might not be aware of all the possible adaptation strategies, of all the ways to overcome constraints to the ones they are using, but they certainly know their present situation best and have an urgent list of priorities to secure a livelihood in the face of the new challenges" (Mitchell et al, 2007: 14). The outcome data from such a gendered approach to problem identification will allow disaggregation by sex relating to perceptions of concerns and proposed solutions. Data should identify women's and men's specific roles and responsibilities in the community, their access and control over land/resources/benefits, their inclusion in decision-making processes, as well as their particular capacities/knowledge and vulnerabilities/needs related to adaptation to climate change.

While essential, designing and implementing gendered CBA approaches may also be challenging for the practitioner. Attitudes, beliefs and practices that stigmatize women are often deeply rooted in cultural, social, political and religious norms, which first have to be assessed and understood in order to be overcome. Resistance to change may be linked to the perception of a zero-sum game: i.e., that women's growing involveBox 5.10: Summary of principles for sound and gender-sensitive participation based on UNDP-GEF CBA project experiences

- The project team should be aware of cultural context and the different barriers (physical, attitudinal, informational and communicational) that may undermine equal gender participation.
- It is important to communicate, explicitly and very early, to partner communities and NGOs/CBOs that participation from the entire community in CBA project implementation – especially from traditionally disadvantaged and vulnerable groups whose participation otherwise might not be assured – is required.
- If appropriate, make arrangements to speak to women and men separately (e.g., have focus groups for women and focus groups for men before gathering them together). This ensures that their participation is meaningful, i.e., that they are all feel free to speak and be heard without fear of recrimination.
- To facilitate women's participation, planned activities need to be mindful of women's daily routines and where their activities take place. In many countries of the world, meetings should not be planned for evenings, as women can feel insecure in strange places when it is dark. Timing should be adapted to men's and women's working schedules. In Namibia, for example, January-March is the crop season when project activities take a backseat. In Niger, CBA tasks can be scheduled from 2 p.m. to 6 p.m. when both women and men are available, or in the morning before women start their household activities at 8.30 a.m. Some meeting locations may also undermine women's participation because they may not be culturally appropriate. Women may not be allowed to stay in public places or they may feel embarrassed or even threatened in some unfamiliar environments.
- Gender 'training' or raising of awareness should take place within the community to avoid men feeling threatened and to reduce the risk of gender-based violence. It is ideal to identify leaders in the community and to raise their awareness of gender (and how including it can benefit the whole community) so that they can act as local ambassadors.
- Project information could be disseminated through various media, including notices, leaflets, announcements in community forums, and picture-based texts (to serve those who cannot read). In particular, meetings require good facilitation so that everyone has adequate explanation.
- The project team should be responsive and open to adapting their plans and activities as required when information emerges from community members as implementation unfolds.

ment will come at a cost to men's involvement (and benefits). There is therefore a need to explain, advocate and demonstrate that gender equality benefits the whole community. In practical terms, facilitating women's participation is likely to require a change in typical community practices. Meeting times and locations will need to be adapted to enable participation, according to the practices within the community. Box 5.11 outlines an example from Morocco, where facilitating women's participation meant arranging meetings in people's houses rather than in official buildings.





Box 5.11: Gaining men's support for a gendermainstreamed CBA approach in Morocco

When a group of rural women started the association El Amal (hope) in Guenfouda (in eastern Morocco), they had a difficult time finding support from the men holding the power in the community. Year after year, project after project, they proved their professionalism, always respecting the local rules of informing the authorities, and working not only toward their own well-being, but bringing a highly valuable contribution to the community as a whole. At first, the mayor of the village was very sceptical, but is now one of their supporters, facilitating their work whenever possible by making work spaces available, driving them to meetings outside of the village, promoting their work in the region, and helping them to raise funds. Support from the community leader facilitates further support from other men, including husbands. Building men's confidence in a culturally appropriate manner (slowly, through actions and results) was an achievement for these women and helps guarantee sustainable inclusion and women's empowerment.

The following questions are useful for a practitioner to ensure that there has been a gendered approach in problem identification:

- Has relevant gender information, especially socio-economic information, been identified and collected so that it can be included in discussions about project formulation?
- Is background data disaggregated by sex? (In many cases, disaggregation by other social identities such as age and ethnic origin is also required, given that communities are rarely homogeneous units.)
- Have gender specialists (in the CBO or NGO, for example) and representatives of women's organizations within the community been consulted?
- Have both men and women been involved in problem identification (even if the ultimate problem recognized affects one sex more than the other)?

Box 5.12 suggests ways of incorporating gender awareness into the Vulnerability Reduction Assessment tool used within the UNDP-GEF CBA programme.

DEFINITIONS

To understand the APF process, a clear definition of the terminologies below is included:

Climate change refers to any change in climate over time, whether due to natural variability or because of human capacity (UNDP, 2005).

Climate variability refers to variations in the mean state and other statistics of climate on all temporal and spatial scales beyond that of individual weather events. Variability may result from natural internal processes within the climate systems or to variations in natural or anthropogenic external forcing (IPCC, 2001). Box 5.12: Vulnerability Reduction Assessment tool as used within the UNDP-GEF CBA programme

The UNDP-GEF CBA programme is predicated upon the use of Vulnerability Reduction Assessment (VRA), a participatory impact assessment tool of common-unit indicators that can be used to determine community perceptions of climate risk and adaptive capacity before, during and after project implementation. The VRA comprises 4 indicators based on the UNDP Adaptation Policy Framework. The table shows the questions that might be asked to fulfil the indicators within a community suffering increasing drought risks and then highlights how to add a gender element to these questions.

APF step	VRA indicator	VRA question (examples as applicable to increasing drought risk)	Adding a gender element
Assessing current vulnerability	Vulnerability of liveli- hoods/welfare to existing climate change and/or climate variability	What happens when there is drought?	Are there differences between men's and women's experiences of drought? Why and how?
Assessing future climate risks	Vulnerability of liveli- hood/welfare to developing climate change risks	What would happen if drought were twice as frequent?	Would this affect men and women differently? If so, how?
Formulating an adaptation strategy	Magnitude of barriers (institutional, policy, technological, financial, etc.) to adaptation	What stands in the way of adapting to increasing drought? What means are available to manage events occurring more frequently?	What are the different obstacles to men and women in adapting to increasing drought? Will increasing drought increase the relative vulnera- bility of men and women?
	Assets available to community for adaptation (volunteers, skills, commitment, indige- nous knowledge, community leader- ship, etc.)	What assets are available to assist adaptation to climate change? Who has (or needs) access to these assets?	How many women and men will be involved in the proposed project? What specific skills/ knowledge do women and men have? How much time do women and men have to contribute each week? What might stop women and men from being able to volunteer their time?
Continuing the adapta- tion process	Ability and willingness of the community to sustain the project intervention	Rate your confidence that the project activity will continue after the project period.	How can the likelihood of continued project activity be improved by addressing men's and women's needs (both common and differentiated?)



Louise Gubb/UNDP

WHILE THE CBO OR NGO CAN LEAD PROJECT FORMULATION, PARTICULARLY IN DOCUMENT PREPARATION, THERE IS NEED FOR FURTHER GENDERED COMMUNITY CONSULTATION TO AFFIRM DECISIONS.

5.2.2 Project formulation

Having identified the problem, assets, barriers and potential solutions within the community, project formulation should logically follow as a way of addressing the identified problem. While the CBO or NGO can lead project formulation, particularly in document preparation, there is need for further gendered community consultation to affirm decisions.

Gender analysis is once again useful as a planning tool at the project formulation stage. Having been used to assess the existing situation at this stage, it can also ensure that the intended objectives, goals, outcomes, activities, indicators and baselines still include a gender approach.

Questions to ask at this stage include:

- What is the current situation of men and women in the sector of your planned intervention?
- Will the proposed project contribute to existing inequalities among men and women?
- Does the proposed project break down or challenge existing inequalities among men and women?
- Will the proposed project change the perceptions or stereotypes about men and women and their roles in any way?
- What options should be considered to strengthen a gender perspective?
- Will the proposed project contribute to women's empowerment? If not, is there place for an allied intervention that will contribute to empowerment, so as not to reinforce the disparity between men and women?

5.2.3 Project appraisal

The procedure for project appraisal varies from organization to organization, but tends to follow broadly similar steps. Within the UNDP-GEF CBA programme, for example, project appraisal occurs in the UNDP offices and thus is subject to the gender-mainstreaming commitments of UNDP (UNDP, 2008a) and the UN system as a whole (UN, 1997). UNDP has also published a Gender Mainstreaming Learning Manual (UNDP, 2000) that outlines the criteria against which projects should be assessed; this is useful for practitioners ensuring that the relevant questions are answered in the proposal and for other agencies that wish to mainstream gender considerations. These questions include:

- Have gender issues relevant to each project, including gender impact and anticipated outcomes, been systematically identified?
- How far have UNDP staff members (at international and country office levels) informed themselves substantively of the gender dimensions of adaptation in the appropriate country?
- How far have individuals and women's organizations with knowledge and experience of gender mainstreaming participated in project identification, formulation and appraisal?
- Have women, especially female beneficiaries of the project, been consulted equally with men during the formulation process?
- Has all background data been disaggregated by sex?
- Have gender-related links with other projects and programmes been identified and incorporated into documentation?
- Have relevant gender issues been raised at project appraisal meetings, ensuring discussion of the impact of the project on gender equality in the country?

5.2.4 Implementation

Implementation refers to the stage in the cycle where the project is underway. If gender analysis and mainstreaming have been adequately considered in the



Box 5.13: Ideal profile for a gender-aware project team

To facilitate gender-inclusive CBA project planning, the project team must also be gender-sensitive (within CBA team and NGO/CBO partners). In practice, this requires that:

- All team members be clearly committed to gender equality.
- All team members have a basic awareness of gender issues (training may be available from the UNDP Gender Focal Point in the country office).
- All team members be sensitive and flexible and have good interpersonal skills (since gender issues are often power issues).
- There is commitment to selfmonitoring of gender equality, including recruitment, decision-making processes and budget allocation.
- There is a gendered team balance, making it possible to reach women in a culturally appropriate way and to change gender perceptions through example.
- All team members are skilled in managing time and meetings, as gender mainstreaming is a process and women's time is critical in communities because of their many roles and responsibilities.
- The team has a focal point for gender, as practice in the UNDP-GEF CBA Programme has demonstrated that this is very effective.

preceding stages of problem identification, project formulation and project appraisal, there is little else that needs to be considered at this stage in terms of the planned activities. Rather, this stage must focus on ensuring that the gender-mainstreamed plans become effective. A commitment to gender mainstreaming within the process of implementation may be necessary in order to ensure that project staff have been trained in gender awareness and that any technical backstopping teams are aware of the gender issues within the project (see Box 5.13 for an ideal profile for the project team). Ensuring that gender mainstreaming is occurring falls within the realm of project monitoring.

5.2.5 Monitoring

As with problem identification and project formulation, the process of monitoring is predicated upon presence within the CBA project community and thus requires similar gender sensitivity and awareness of the need for participation. It is preferable if the practitioners concerned with collecting data for monitoring are from a gender-balanced team, as teams composed solely of men may face difficulties in effectively gaining information from female stakeholders in some cultural contexts, and they may also be unable to fully grasp women's perspectives, and vice versa. As with problem identification and project formulation, collection of data for monitoring also needs to be sensitive to the gendered nature of time budgets and spatial variation of activities: rather than collecting data during 'office hours', practitioners must be flexible in accommodating beneficiaries' schedules (depending on the project and nature of data to be collected). As stated in Box 5.10, for example, CBA tasks in Niger can be scheduled from 2 p.m. to 6 p.m., when both women and men are available, or in the morning before women start their household activities at 8.30 a.m.

As well as team composition and the approach to data collection, the process of monitoring must take place with due regard to gender analysis. This means that the design of monitoring, in terms of indicators collected, must be appropriate for analysing the gendered difference of change over time. This is essential to ensure that a project does not reduce one gender's vulnerability to climate change at the expense of the other gender. It is also imperative to ensure that any problems can be identified during implementation in order to accommodate any necessary adjustments. Key questions include:

- Is the monitoring and evaluation methodology of the given CBA project tailored to the cultural context? For instance, does the approach invite input and feedback from women and men?
- Are generated data, analysis and reports sex-disaggregated, if possible?
- Are gender-related indicators established in the planning phase effectively used and assessed?
- Does monitoring consider both women's and men's roles (even if those roles are different)?
- Is progress toward any specific objectives related to men or women on track?
- Have any gender issues arisen that were not identified at the project design stage? If so, how can they be addressed?

In particular, it is vital that sex-disaggregated data be collected throughout the process of project monitoring. In practice, this means that community meetings, management committee formulation, training, financial management, and project governance statistics should be disaggregated to show the levels of participation by men and women (unless the project is an exclusive men's or women's group). If the analysis of data collected during monitoring reveals any surprises – for example, a reduction IT IS PREFERABLE IF THE PRACTITIONERS CONCERNED WITH COLLECTING DATA FOR MONITORING ARE FROM A GENDER-BALANCED TEAM, AS TEAMS COMPOSED SOLELY OF MEN MAY FACE DIFFICULTIES IN EFFECTIVELY GAINING INFORMATION FROM FEMALE STAKEHOLDERS IN SOME CULTURAL CONTEXTS, AND THEY MAY ALSO BE UNABLE TO FULLY GRASP WOMEN'S PERSPECTIVES, AND VICE VERSA.









JUDP

COMPARED WITH MONITORING, **EVALUATION ALLOWS A MORE OBJECTIVE REVIEW OF A** PROJECT AND A FOCUS ON **BROADER OUTCOMES. AS EVALUATIONS ARE OFTEN** OUTSOURCED, IT IS IMPORTANT THAT THE TERMS OF REFERENCE **REOUIRE GENDER EXPERTISE** WITHIN THE EVALUATION TEAM.

in the participation by women or the dominance of men within the management committee - remedial steps need to be taken to ensure that implementation remains gender-sensitive.

5.2.6 Evaluation

The data collected during monitoring provides essential input into the final stages of the project cycle: evaluation and impact assessment. If gender analysis was used in the planning phase, gender analysis in evaluation will enable critical appraisal of how well a project has met its defined goals and objectives. However, if gender analysis was not incorporated into the planning phase, it is still possible and appropriate to use this tool during the evaluation to highlight how planned interventions have affected the adaptive capacity of men and women. This, in turn, contributes to knowledge about gender and adaptation to climate change.

Compared with monitoring, evaluation allows a more objective review of a project and a focus on broader outcomes. As evaluations are often outsourced, it is important that the Terms of Reference require gender expertise within the evaluation team. Again, the exact questions to be asked will vary depending on the specific project and its aims and objectives but, in general, a project evaluation should take into account the following points:

- Did this project bring about adaptation and reduced vulnerability to climate change for men and/or women?
- Did this project address both women's and men's specific needs for adaptation? What mechanisms ensured this?
- Has appreciation of both women's and men's knowledge and expertise improved the results of the CBA project? If so, how?

Box 5.14: Specifics of the project cycle for UNDP-GEF CBA projects and where gender analysis should occur

CBA project planning often consists of two phases: concept note and full proposal. CBA projects start with a community-driven project idea. With technical assistance by the CBA project team and partner NGO/CBO, the idea is first developed into a concept note, which consists of:

- 1. A tentative project logical framework (with objective, outcomes, outputs)
- 2. A description of the planning phase required for writing the full proposal

If accepted at the concept phase, a UNDP-GEF CBA project receives a planning grant for the development of the full project proposal. At this stage, there is a participatory vulnerability reduction assessment (see Step 1 – problem identification – outlined above).

The CBA concept note and proposal should reflect gender perspectives throughout the documents, specifically in the following parts:

- Rationale
 - How do baseline climate risks and projected climate risks affect women and men? Will there be similarities? If so, what will they be? Will there be differences? If so, what will they be?
 - How do respective roles and responsibilities of women and men affect their abilities to cope with climate change?
- Project approach
 - How does the project address gender differences in vulnerability and adaptive capacity in order to ensure the outcome does not put either women or men at a relative disadvantage to the other?
 - How does the project address any specific gender needs to reduce vulnerability to climate change?
- Community composition and dynamics
 - Which groups within the community are most vulnerable to climate change?
 - How do men's and women's adaptive capacities differ?
- Community participation in formulating the concept note/proposal, implementing and phasing out the project
 - Are the opinions of both men and women sought to identify problems and potential solutions?
 - Is the project fully community-driven by both women and men?
- Proponent description (partner NGO/CBO's background)
 - What is the partner's experience with gender, and is further training and capacity building available if required?
 - Is the NGO/CBO team sensitive to gender concerns?
- Project description (objective, outcomes, outputs)
 - How does the project attempt to benefit both women and men by ensuring equitable outcome?
 - Does the project have potential disadvantages, such as increases in women's workloads or preferential access for men to project resources or decision-making?
- Monitoring and evaluation
 - Is the collection of quantitative and qualitative data aggregated according to gender to reflect a community's vulnerability to current and future climate change?
 - Do monitoring indicators measure evolution of women's and men's adaptive capacities?
- Budget
 - Does it include resources for activities to answer to women's and men's specific needs and to provide meaningful participation?
 - Does the budget plan for partners' capacity building in gender if required?
- Co-financing
 - Does it reflect women's and men's specific contributions (in cash or in kind)?
 - Are co-financing partners gender-aware?

The examples outlined above are neither exhaustive nor compulsory. They need to be adjusted to each specific CBA project and related context.

Box 5.15: Resources available to assist national coordinators and UNV volunteers to ensure that country-level programming and local UNDP-GEF CBA projects are gender-sensitive

The Programme Management Unit (PMU): Just as the PMU is available to provide technical guidance on adaptation to all NCs and UNV volunteers, the PMU can also assist with any requests related to gender integration and mainstreaming. NCs and UNVs can send their questions directly to the PMU and work in collaboration to set plans or strategies. The PMU can also work directly with the Gender Team at UNDP HQ, based on existing partnership, to assist CBA countries.

Project Grants: In instances where integrating gender is crucial to the success of a CBA project, the project proposal may include resources for gender training/activities or for gender-specific assistance.

Capacity Building Funds: All National Coordinators have access to Capacity Building Funds. These funds are a portion of SPA-CBA grant funds that have been set aside for capacity building activities. The Funds can be used for activities to build the capacity of NGOs and CBOs implementing CBA projects. For example, Capacity Building Funds could be used for training in gender awareness for local implementing partners.

Country Offices: Most Country Offices (COs) will either have a gender focal point, with gender resources embedded in their core funding (TRAC), or gender will be considered a mainstreaming activity. In the latter case, it will draw resources from the UNDP Governance Programme (available in all countries). In addition to the above, gender resources at the country level are also available (in the form of parallel support) from UNIFEM or its affiliated institution. Also, gender-based stand-alone initiatives may be available in some Country Offices.

Training Resources: The online Learning Management System offers courses such as the mandatory gender course for all UNDP staff. UNIFEM also offers targeted training.





- Have men's and women's perceptions (norms, stereotypes, values) been altered during the course of the project?
- To what extent have any objectives of promoting gender equality been met?
- Has the project had any unexpected or unintentional gendered effects?
- Which of the lessons learned and good practices related to mainstreaming gender in CBA projects can be scaled up and documented?

5.2.7 Impact assessment and lessons learned

Impact evaluation can be incorporated into the project evaluation or it can take place some time after the end of a project in order to assess the longevity of impacts after the intervention. Questions at this stage mirror those included in the section immediately above.



PRELIMINARY LESSONS LEARNED

he UNDP-GEF programme has been under implementation for only a short time, but already offers some initial lessons and observations in regard to gender that may be of use to future projects.

 Without an express consideration of gender from the very beginning of the project cycle, the choice of adaptation interventions can have unintended gender implications. The CBA programme intervenes primarily in agriculture and natural resources. Depending on the country, these sectors are typically gendered in terms of roles and responsibilities. In Samoa, for example, CBA focuses on land degradation and biodiversity. Forestry, farming, and ecosystems



THE CBA PROGRAMME INTERVENES PRIMARILY IN AGRICULTURE AND NATURAL RESOURCES. DEPENDING ON THE COUNTRY, THESE SECTORS ARE TYPICALLY GENDERED IN TERMS OF ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES. are traditionally the domain of men. Thus, CBA projects focus more on 'men's' issues in the Samoan context. Health and water projects would more directly address women's issues, but these are not part of GEF as currently constructed. Thus, GEF programming is implicitly geared more toward men in Samoa, due to the choice of intervention areas. A similar situation exists in Kazakhstan, where CBA focuses primarily on agricultural and is more likely to work with men, since agriculture is traditionally a man's province. Due to this inherent bias of project intervention areas in some countries, special attention has to be paid to concurrently promoting women's adaptation to climate change, albeit through different mechanisms.

An initial analysis of community dynamics is imperative to determine how to most effectively address gender issues. Some CBA practitioners prefer to establish gender inclusive groups from the beginning of a project to ensure that the participant group represents the different segments of the community. On the other hand, some CBA practitioners, in order first to get an unbiased insight into the community's gender dynamics, initially choose not to communicate any gender requirements. When the CBA coordinator attends the first meeting in a community in Niger, he first notes the presence or absence - of different groups (e.g., according gender and/or age) for his analysis. Similarly, in Jamaica, the CBA coordinator initially observes the group dynamics within the community without commenting. Then, after observing, he decides how to approach the situation, especially if one group or person seems to dominate others, and determines how to facilitate equal opportunities for all groups to participate appropriately according to their gendered roles.

- Good facilitation is essential for equitable community participation in discussions and decision-making. While techniques for engaging women and other traditionally marginalized groups in discussions can be very context-specific, the necessity of good facilitation seems to be consistent across countries. Facilitators must be sensitive to gender. In Samoa, gender-balanced and culturally sensitive facilitation is important for increasing community participation. Good facilitators in the Samoan context understand that the real discussion starts after the formal presentations are over, and they know how to engage different members of the community, not just the traditional chiefs (*matai*). When it became clear that men were dominating discussions at an important community consultation in Niger, the moderator would then specifically turn to the assembled women and ask for their opinions of the topics. Having an additional note-taker can help ensure that gender-differentiated opinions are captured. In some contexts, it may be advantageous to use a mixed gender facilitation team or simply to meet with women separately if they are not likely to express their opinions in the presence of men. The lack of skilled facilitators is often a barrier to good project development. CBA teams can help build the capacity of local facilitators by providing them with training or having them observe more skilled facilitators.
- New techniques and technologies can be useful entry points for overcoming traditional gender barriers. One method for overcoming gender attitude barriers is to find an entry point for including women that is culturally respectful, is not threatening to men, and appears somehow 'depoliticized' and harmless. Approaches are, of course, dependent on context, but could involve a cultural

WHILE TECHNIQUES FOR ENGAGING WOMEN AND OTHER TRADITIONALLY MARGINALIZED GROUPS IN DISCUSSIONS CAN BE VERY CONTEXT-SPECIFIC, THE NECES-SITY OF GOOD FACILITATION SEEMS TO BE CONSISTENT ACROSS COUNTRIES.





AGE, SOCIAL STANDING, WEALTH AND OTHER TRADITIONAL FACTORS OF POWER DYNAMICS CAN INFLUENCE THE IMPLEMENTA-TION OF PROJECT DEVELOP-MENT. IN MANY COMMUNITIES, OLDER MEN WILL TEND TO DOMINATE DISCUSSIONS.



initiative, such as a painting session, participatory video making, or theatre. It is important to move slowly, step by step, in order to build men's trust and women's confidence and not to expose women to risks. In Samoa, the Participatory Video training was a very effective way to break down traditional gender roles. All participants (men, women, and youth) contributed equally to the production of a video about their respective perspectives on adaptation to climate change. This training offered a superb opportunity to enhance the dialogue among various levels of Samoan society.

• Gender considerations must be seen in light of the various power dynamics within a community.

Differences in communities comprise more than just those between men and women. Age, social standing, wealth and other traditional factors of power dynamics can influence project design and development. In many communities, older men will tend to dominate discussions. Thus, it is important to consider not just the needs of women, but of all marginalized groups within a community. One technique used to promote engagement by all parts of the community in Samoa is to require that all groups be represented on the project management committee. Each CBA project established a steering committee composed of *matai* (traditional chiefs), women's committee members, and youth members. However, this is a non-traditional structure in Samoa, and therefore presented some limitations. For instance, the *matai* mostly dominated the discussions. The project facilitators explained to the community that it was valuable to have representation from all groups within the community. Thus, inclusive project committees are a very good way to initiate equal participation, but may require special efforts to become truly inclusive.

Gender-balanced participation is critical in all aspects of project planning and implementation.

Whenever possible, men and women should have equal access to resources, education (such as projectsupported training), and decision-making. Women need to be part of management teams, even if the project focuses on what is traditionally 'men's work'. Women's input can help make sure their needs are met. For example, if the project involves digging a well, involving women in decisions about the location of the well can ensure that the well meets their needs. In Kazakhstan, for example, even though men are largely responsible for technical aspects of project planning, women still participate in project development, as the projects will benefit the whole community. This is an example of a successful approach to gender mainstreaming and illustrates how men and women can participate differently in accordance with their gendered roles within a particular context.

• Some partner organizations will need capacity building in gender mainstreaming. In Kazakhstan, socially focused NGOs were usually more aware of gender issues than CBA's traditional partners, which are mostly environmental NGOs. And in Morocco, a gendered perspective did not come naturally from CBA's partner communities and NGOs in their project ideas and draft concept notes. However, thanks to the gender sensitivity of the CBA team, there were discussions about the matter, and partners showed willingness to discuss the issues. Thus, a CBA project team may need to identify and to address a lack of gender awareness among collaborating NGOs and CBOs at the very beginning of a project.



IF THE PROJECT INVOLVES DIGGING A WELL, INVOLVING WOMEN IN DECISIONS ABOUT THE LOCATION OF THE WELL CAN ENSURE THAT THE WELL MEETS THEIR NEEDS.

scott Wallace/The World Bank

Projects can be designed to accommodate women's traditional roles and responsibilities.

After assessing the initial round of UNDP-GEF CBA projects, it is clear that projects need to take women's specific needs more into account. Although it is impractical to try to include women in types of work in which women are not traditionally engaged, projects can nevertheless specifically target sectors in which women are traditionally most active. In Niger, for example, CBA focuses on improving farming techniques and ecosystem protection, which are more likely to be men's activities. Yet the Niger CBA team has noticed this lack of opportunities for involving women in their programme and is designing new pilot projects that better accommodate women's roles and responsibilities. Small animal husbandry, for example, is a traditional source of income for women. This has led to the development of one project that is helping women raise a breed of goats well adapted to harsh Sahelian conditions. Consequently, animal husbandry has been successfully included in an integrated project that responds to men's as well as women's vulnerabilities to climate change, and the CBA Niger's partner NGOs are learning from the project and becoming increasingly sensitive to gender.

 Gender training can help, but it needs to be easy and accessible. CBA should think about how to make gender training resources available for CBA staff and for partner NGOs and CBOs. If a menu of training resources were available, CBA National Coordinators could work with their partners to suggest appropriate training.



CONCLUSION

limate change is upon us and adaptation is necessary to reduce vulnerability to its harmful effects. Climate change exhibits a gendered element, in that the respective vulnerabilities of men and women tend to differ, reflecting men's and women's socially and culturally defined roles and responsibilities. Furthermore, these gendered roles vary from place to place. The gendered nature of vulnerability needs to be examined at the local level, ideally using gender analysis to yield sex-disaggregated data. Such analysis ensures that adaptation interventions take account of gender differences and thus do not inadvertently reproduce gender inequalities in vulnerability.



THERE ARE MANY STRATEGIES AND TECHNIQUES THAT CAN BE EMPLOYED BY CBA PRACTITIONERS TO MAINSTREAM GENDER ISSUES INTO CBA PROJECTS AND ENSURE THAT THEY REDUCE THE VULNERABILITY OF ALL MEMBERS OF A COMMUNITY, REGARDLESS OF GENDER.



While there clearly is a gendered element to vulnerability, there similarly are gendered differences in adaptation. It is important to remember that women are powerful agents of change. Their local knowledge and particular experience of natural resource management and coping strategies during crisis are vitally important for the formulation of any adaptation strategies that hope to be successful. But in order to capitalize on this knowledge, there must be a gendered approach to adaptation that gives women a voice and the ability to participate within the development process.

There are many strategies and techniques that can be employed by CBA practitioners to mainstream gender issues into CBA projects and ensure that they reduce the vulnerability of all members of a community, regardless of gender. Lessons learned from UNDP-GEF CBA projects to date highlight the importance of analyzing how gender plays a role in a community and then including gender concerns from the very beginning of a project, as this makes it much easier to follow through. It also emphasizes the importance of 'doing things differently' to ensure that the implementation of the project is appropriate to the gendered roles and responsibilities of men and women and that the project team is aware of and sensitive to this.

Like other development interventions, successful CBA projects must address the underlying causes of poverty, vulnerability and wider disparities based on wealth, gender and location. While a CBA project can mainstream gender to reduce the absolute vulnerability of men and women (instead of inadvertently decreasing the vulnerability of one at the expense of the other, or at least of ignoring one and changing the other), gender equality can be brought about only if we collectively examine and rebuild our social and cultural constructions of gender and analyze the division of labor according to gender (see Box 7.1). Success with gender and CBA is a strong step in the right direction.

Box 7.1: Essentials of gender equality

- **1. Effective participation.** Refers to the possibilities of speaking, being listened to and valued, rather than simply to numerical participation (percentages-quantity).
- 2. Development of skills to gain access to and control over resources and their benefits. Women's subordinate relationship to men defines a type of access to and limited (and at times non-existent) control over resources and opportunities. This has been used in development as a part of gender analysis.
 - 'Access' is defined as the ability to participate, use and benefit.
 - 'Control' refers to authority, property and the power to make decisions. In some circumstances, women may have access to (the possibility of using) a resource – land, for example – but have limited control over it (as they do not own it, they cannot decide about whether to sell or to rent).
 - 'Resources' (understood as goods and means) refers to different types of resources, including time (one of women's scarcest resources) and those which are economic or productive (e.g., land, equipment, tools, work, credit) or political (e.g., leadership, information and capacity to organize). The benefits of using resources are economic, social, political and psychological, including the satisfaction of having met basic and strategic needs, such as food, housing, education, training, political power, and status.

3. Joint responsibility and equitable redistribution of work.

- Productive work: Includes producing goods and providing services for consumption or sale. This type of work usually refers to activities that bring an income and is counted in national censuses and statistics.
- Reproductive work: Includes the care and maintenance of the domestic unit and its members, as well as management and care of children, food preparation, collecting water, buying provisions, doing domestic chores and caring for the family's health. This type of work is not considered as work in society and no monetary value is placed on it.
- Community work: Includes collective organization of social and service events. This type of work is generally not considered in economic analyses, even when it involves many hours of voluntary work and makes important social and economic contributions.



II I was /The World





BIBLIOGRAPHY AND REFERENCE LIST

Adger, W.N., 2006. Vulnerability, *Global Environmental Change, Special Issue on Vulnerability, Resilience and Adaptation*, 16, 268-281.

Agarwal, B., 2003. Gender and Land Rights Revisited: Exploring New Prospects via the State, Family and Market, *Journal of Agrarian Change*, 3, 184-224.

Aguilar, L., 2004. *Climate Change and Disaster Mitigation*. CIDA. Available on-line at http://www.genderand environment.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/ Climate.pdf Aguilar, L., 2006. *Climate Change and Disaster Mitigation: Gender Makes the Difference*, World Conservation Union (IUCN).

Aguilar, L., 2007. *Gender and Climate Change: Women as Agents of Change*, Climate Change Briefing, The World Conservation Union (IUCN).

Aguilar, L., 2009. *Climate Connection. Women and Climate Change: Vulnerabilities and Adaptive Capacities*, State of the World. Available online at http://www.worldwatch.org/files/pdf/SOW09_CC_women.pdf

Aguilar, L., Araujo, A. and Quesada-Aguilar, A., 2007. *Gender and Climate Change*. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/Factsheet %20ClimateChange.pdf

Anderson, C., 2002. *Gender Matters: Implications for Climate Variability and Climate Change and for Disaster Management in the Pacific Islands*. Available online at http://www.crc.uri.edu/download/2002_41_CRC_GenderPopulationEnvironment.pdf

Appleton, S., 1996. Women-headed Households and Household Welfare: An Empirical Deconstruction for Uganda, *World Development*, 24, 1811-1827.

Araujo, A. and Quesada-Aguilar, A., (2007). *Gender Equality and Adaptation*, USA: Women's Environment and Development Organization (WEDO)/IUCN. Available online at http://www.genderandenvironment.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/Factsheet %20Adaptation.pdf

Araujo, A. and Quesada Aguilar, A., in collaboration with Aguilar, L. and Pearly, R., 2007. *Gender Equality and Adaptation.* Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/Factsheet%20Adaptation.pdf

Banda, K., 2005. *Climate Change, Gender and Livelihoods in Limpopo Province: Assessing Impact of Climate Change, Gender and Biodiversity in Bahlabela District, Limpopo Province,* University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg.

Banda, K., 2006. *Empowering Communities through Ownership and Improvement in Capacity Building*, Paper Presented to the National Landcare Conference, November 9th, Nelspruit, South Africa.

Banda, K., and Mehlwana, M., 2005. Equity and Gender in Climate Change, NOVAFRICA.

Bo Lim, et al., 2005. Adaptation Policy Frameworks for Climate Change: Developing Strategies, Policies and Measures.

Bradshaw, S., 2004. Socio-economic Impacts of Natural Disasters: A Gender Analysis, United Nations, Santiago de Chile.

Brody, J., Demetriades, J. and Esplen, E., 2008. *Gender and Climate Change: Mapping the Linkages. A Scoping Study on Knowledge and Gaps*, prepared for the UK Department for International Development by BRIDGE, Institute of Development Studies (IDS), United Kingdom. Available online at http://siteresources.worldbank.org/EXTSOCIALDEVEL-OPMENT/Resources/DFID_Gender_Climate_Change.pdf

Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA), no date. *Gender Equality and Climate Change: Why Consider Gender Equality When Taking Action on Climate Change?* Available online at http://www.acdi-cida.gc.ca/INET/IMAGES.NSF/vLUImages/Climate change3/ \$file/Gender-2.pdf

Cannon, T., 2002. Gender and Climate Hazards in Bangladesh, *Gender & Development*, 10, 45-50. Available online at http://www.informaworld.com/smpp/content~content= a741921480&db=all

CAPWIP, ISDR, WEDO, GGCA, UNDP, UNEP, IUCN, UNIFEM, ADB and IPU, 2008. *Manila Declaration for Global Action on Gender in Climate Change and Disaster Risk Reduction,* Third Global Congress of Women in Politics and Governance. Available online at http://capwip.org/genderanddrr.html

Castro, C. and Reyes, L., 2006. *Desastres Naturales y Vulnerabilidad de las Mujeres en México*. Available online at http://www.preventionweb.net/english/professional/publications/ v.php?id=2684

Climate Alliance, 2005. *Climate for Change Toolkit*. Available online at http://www.siyanda.org/static/climate_alliance_toolkit.htm

Chant, S., 1997. Women-headed Households: Poorest of the Poor? Perspectives from Mexico, Costa Rica and the Philippines, *IDS Bulletin*, 28(3), 26-48.

Dankelman, I., 2002. Climate Change: Learning from Gender Analysis and Women's Experiences of Organizing for Sustainable Development, *Gender & Development*, 10, 21-29. Available online at http://www.informaworld.com/smpp/content~content=a741921472~db= all~order=page

Dankelman, I., 2008. *Mainstreaming Gender in Climate Change Policies: Urgencies, Challenges and Perspectives.* Paper presented at the Third Global Congress of Women in Politics and Governance on the theme of gender and climate change, organized by CAPWIP, The Philippines. Available online at http://www.capwip.org/CAPWIP%20Manila%20PP%20Irene %20D.%20(1.pdf

Dankelman, I., Alam, K., Bashir Ahmed, W., Diagne Gueye, Y., Faterna, N. and Mensah-Kutin, R., 2008. *Gender, Climate Change and Human Security: Lessons from Bangladesh, Ghana and Senegal*, WEDO, ABANTU for Development in Ghana, ActionAid Bangladesh and ENDA in Senegal. Available online at http://www.gdnonline.org/resources/WEDO_ Gender_CC_Human_Security.pdf

Davies, K., 2008. Alive: Culture, Sustainability and Intergenerational Democracy, *UNESCO E-Journal*. Available online at http://www.abp.unimelb.edu.au/unesco/ejournal/pdf/kirsten-davies.pdf

Davison, J. (ed), 1988. Agriculture, Women and the Land: the African Experience. Westview Special Studies on Africa, Westview Press, Boulder, Colorado.

Dennison, C., 2003. From Beijing to Kyoto: Gendering the International Climate Change Negotiation Process. Available online at http://www.pugwash.org/

Denton, F., 2001. *Climate Change, Gender and Poverty – Academic Babble or Realpolitik?* Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/ FatmaDenton.pdf

Denton, F., 2002. Climate Change Vulnerability, Impacts and Adaptation: Why Does Gender Matter? *Gender & Development*, 10, 10-20. Available online at http://www.informaworld.com/smpp/content~content=a741921483~db=all

Denton, F., 2004. Gender and Climate Change: Giving the "Latecomer" a Head Start, *IDS Bulletin*, 35 (3), 42-49. Available online at http://www.siyanda.org/search/summary.cfm?nn=2275&ST=SS&Keywords=climate&SUBJECT=0&Donor=&StartRow=1&Ref=Sim

Department for International Development (DFID), 2007: *Gender Equality Action Plan, 2007-2009*, United Kingdom. Available online at http://users.ox.ac.uk/~qehwemc/documents/DFID-Gender-equality-plan-2007.pdf

Department for International Development (DFID), 2007. *Gender Equality – At the Heart of Development*, United Kingdom. Available online at http://www.dfid.gov.uk/pubs/files/gender-equality.pdf

Duddly, J., 2005. *Is Climate Change a Gender Issue?* AWID. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/Is%20climate%20 change%20a%20gender%20issue.pdf

EDNA/IRADE, 2006. *Is the Gender Dimension of the Climate Debate Forgotten?* Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/cop8_gender.pdf

Enarson, E., 1998. Through Women's Eyes: A Gendered Research Agenda for Disaster Social Science, *Disasters*, 22 (2), 157-173. Available online at http://www.ingentaconnect.com/ content/bpl/disa/1998/00000022/00000002/art00006

European Commission and the European Parliament, 2008. *Europeans' Attitudes Towards Climate Change*. EC, Brussels. Available online at http://ec.europa.eu/public_opinion/archives/ebs_300_full_en.pdf

Gault, B., Hartmann, H., Jones-DeWeever, A., Wershkul, M. and Williams, E., 2005. *The Women of New Orleans and the Gulf Coast: Multiple Assets and Key Assets for Recovery Part 1: Poverty, Race, Gender and Class.* Institute for Women's Policy Research, Washington D.C. Available online at http://www.iwpr.org/pdf/D464.pdf

GCA, 1999. Promoting Agricultural Productivity and Competitiveness. Accessed 10 June 2009.

Genanet, no date. *Gender Justice in Climate Protection*. Available online at http://www.genanet.de/fact_sheets.html?&L=1

GenderCC Network, 2007. *Gender: Missing Links in Financing Climate Change Adaptation and Mitigation*. Unpublished position paper presented at the UNFCCC Cop 13. Available online at http://www.gendercc.net/fileadmin/inhalte/Dokumente/UNFCCC_conferences/gender_cc_financing_positionpaper_bali_final.pdf

GenderCC Network, 2007. *Women for Climate Justice Position Paper*, presented at UNFCCC COP 13, Bali, Indonesia, December 2007. Available online at http://www.gendercc.net/fileadmin/inhalte/Dokumente/UNFCCC_conferences/gender-cc-forest-final.pdf

Global Environment Facility, 2008. *Mainstreaming Gender at the GEF*. Available online at http://www.gefweb.org/uploadedFiles/Publications/mainstreaming-gender-at-the-GEF.pdf

Gurung, J., Mwanundu, S., Lubbock, A., Harti, M. and Firmian, I., 2006. *Gender and Desertification: Expanding Roles for Women to Restore Drylands*, IFAD. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/gender_desert.pdf

Hannan, C., 2002. *Mainstreaming Gender Perspectives in Environmental Management and Mitigation of Natural Disasters*, Division for the Advancement of Women (DAW). Available online at http://www.un.org/womenwatch/osagi/pdf/presnat disaster.PDF

Hartmann, B., 2007. *Género, Militarimo y Cambio Climatico*, IADE. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/generomilitar.pdf

Hemmati, M., 2005. *Gender and Climate Change in the North: Issues, Entry Points and Strategies for the Post-2012 Process*, Genanet. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/ admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/Genderkyotopost.pdf

Hemmati, M., 2008. *Gender Perspective on Climate Change: Emerging Issues Panel*, United Nations Commission on the Status of Women, 52nd session, New York.

Herrmann, T., Ronneberg, E., Brewster, M. and Dengo, M., 2005. Social and Economic Aspects of Disaster Reduction, Vulnerability and Risk Management in Small Island Developing States. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/ smallislands.pdf

Hunter, L., Hatch, A. and Johnson, A., 2004. Cross-National Gender Variation in Environmental Behaviors, *Social Science Quarterly*, 85 (3), 677-694. Available online at http://www3.interscience.wiley.com/journal/118763829/abstract

Ikeda, K., 1995. Gender Differences in Human Loss and Vulnerability in Natural Disasters: A Case Study from Bangladesh, *Indian Journal of Gender Studies*, 2, 171-193.

International Strategy for Disaster Reduction (ISDR), 2008. *Gender Perspectives: Integrating Disaster Risk Reduction into Climate Change Adaptation*. Good Practices and Lessons Learned, Geneva. Available online at http://unisdr.org/eng/about_isdr/isdr-publications/17-Gender_Perspectives_Integrating_DRR_CC/Gender_Perspectives_Integrating_DRR_CC_Good Practices.pdf

IPCC, 2001. *Climate change 2001. Impacts Adaptation and Vulnerability.* Contributions of working group II to the third assessment report of the Intergovernmental panel on climate change. IPCC/WMO/UNEP.

IPCC, 2007. *Climate Change 2007 Synthesis Report: Summary for Policymakers*, WMO, Geneva. Available online at http://www.ipcc.ch/pdf/assessment-report/ar4/syr/ar4_syr_spm.pdf

Jacobs, S., 2002. Land Reform: Still a Goal Worth Pursuing for Rural Women? *Journal of International Development*, 14, 887-898.

Johnsson-Lathan, G., 2007. *A Study on Gender Equality as a Prerequisite for Sustainable Development*. A Report to the Environment Advisory Council, Sweden.

Kelkar, G., 2009. Adivasi Women: Engaging With Climate Change, UNIFEM, New Delhi.

Lambrou, Y. and Piana, G., 2006. *Gender: The Missing Component of the Response to Climate Change*. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/ documentos/pe1_051001d1_en.pdf

Laub, R. and Lambrou, Y., 2004. *Gender Perspectives on the Conventions on Biodiversity, Climate Change and Desertification*, FAO Gender and Population Division. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/genderconventions.pdf

Lim, B. and Spanger-Siegfried, E. (eds.), 2004. *Adaptation Policy Frameworks for Climate Change: Developing Strategies, Policies and Measures,* Cambridge University Press, Cambridge. Available online at http://books.google.co.uk/books?id=TNo-SeGpn7wC&pg=RA1-PA 166&lpg=RA1-PA166&dq=B.+Lim+and+E.+Spanger-Siegfried&source=bl&ots=vN7BscYutC&sig=IhMu09ZO2U5DfMxzksnukyuMmFA&hl=en&ei=19T1SsO5PJqsj AeavrSoDg&sa=X&oi=book_result&ct=result&resnum=1&ved=0CAgQ6AEwAA#v=onepage&q=B.%20Lim%20and%20E.%20Spanger-Siegfried&f=false

Masika, R. (ed.), 2002. *Gender, Development and Climate Change*, Oxfam. Available online at http://publications.oxfam.org.uk/oxfam/display.asp?K=9780855984793&sf_01

Mbilinyi, M., 1992. Research Methodologies in Gender Issues, in Meena, R. (ed.), *Gender in Southern Africa: Conceptual and Theoretical Issues*, SAPES Books, Harare.

Meena, R., 1992. Gender Research/Studies in Southern Africa: An Overview, in Meena, R. (ed.), *Gender in Southern Africa: Conceptual and Theoretical Issues*, SAPES Books, Harare.

Mitchell, T., Tanner, T. and Lussier, K., 2007. "We know what we need!" South Asian Women Speak Out on Climate Change Adaptation, Action Aid International and the Institute of Development Studies (IDS), London. Available online at http://www.reliefweb.int/ rw/lib.nsf/db900sid/PANA-79DK4C/\$file/actionaid_nov2007.pdf?openelement

Molyneux, M., 1985. Mobilization without Emanicipation? Women's Interests, State and Revolution in Nicaragua, *Feminist Studies* (II)2.

Moser, C., 1993. Gender Planning and Development: Theory, Practice and Training, Routledge, London.

Murison, S., 2004. Analysis Learning Change Management for Development and Gender Equality. The Capacity Development Group, Inc.

Nelson, V., Meadows, K., Cannon, T., Morton, J. and Martin, A., 2002. Uncertain Predictions, Invisible Impacts and the Need to Mainstream Gender in Climate Change Adaptations, *Gender & Development*, 10, 51-59. Available online at http://www.genderanddevelopment.org/ display.asp?K=002J1066&sf1=volume&st1=10&sort=sort_date/d&m=15&dc=30

Neumayer, E. and Plümper, T., 2007. *The Gendered Nature of Natural Disasters: The Impact of Catastrophic Events on the Gender Gap in Life Expectancy*, 1981 – 2002. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/schooleconomis.pdf

OECD, 2008a. *Promoting Sustainable Consumption: Good Practices in OECD Countries*. OECD, Paris. Available online at http://www.bcsdportugal.org/files/1890.pdf

OECD, 2008b. Environmental Policy and Household Behaviour: Evidence in the Areas of Energy, Food, Transport, Waste and Water. OECD, Paris.

PAHO, no date. *Género y Desastres Naturals*. Available online at http://www.paho.org/ Spanish/AD/GE/genderdisasterssp.PDF

Peterson, K., 2007. *Reaching Out to Women When Disaster Strikes*. Soroptimist White Paper, Soroptimist International of the Americas, Philadelphia. Available online at http://www.soroptimist.org/whitepapers/wp_disaster.html

Quisumbing, A. (ed), 2003. *Household Decisions, Gender and Development: A Synthesis of Recent Research*, International Food Policy Research Institute, Washington D.C. Available online at http://www.ifpri.org/publication/household-decisions-gender-and-development

Reid, H., Alam, M., Berger, R., Cannon, T. and Milligan, A. (eds.), 2009. Community-Based Adaptation to Climate Change. Participatory Learning and Action 60. IIED, London. Available online at http://www.planotes.org/pla_backissues/60.html

Rivero, R., 2002. Gendering Responses to El Niño in Rural Peru, *Gender & Development*, 10, 60-69. Available online at http://www.informaworld.com/smpp/content~content=a741921478~db=all~order=page

Röhr, U., 2004. *Gender Relations in International Climate Change Negotiations*. Genanet. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/ documentos/Gender_climate_policy_en_updated.pdf

Röhr, U., 2005. Gender and Climate Change - a Forgotten Issue?, *Tiempo: Climate Change Newsletter*, University of East Anglia (UEA), Stockholm Environment Institute (SEI) and International Institute for Environment and Development (IIED). Available online at http://www.tiempocyberclimate.org/newswatch/comment050711.htm

Röhr, U., 2006: Gender and Climate Change, *Tiempo*, 59, University of East Anglia (UEA), Stockholm Environment Institute (SEI) and International Institute for Environment and Development (IIED). Available online at http://www.tiempocyberclimate.org/portal/archive/pdf/tiempo59high.pdf

Röhr, U., Alber, G., Skutsch, M., Rose, J. and van der Heul, R., 2004: *Mainstreaming Gender into the Climate Change Regime*. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/Gender_and_climate_change_COP10.pdf

Röhr, U. and Hemmati, M., 2006. *Why it Makes a Difference: Gender and Climate Change at COP11/MOP1*. Results from UNFCCC COP11. Available online at http://www.wecf.de/cms/articles/2006/01/montreal.php

Röhr, U., Spitzner, M., Stiefel, E. and Winterfield, U., 2008. *Gender Justice on the Basis for Sustainable Climate Policies*. Available online at http://www.gendercc.net/fileadmin/inhalte/ Dokumente/UNFCCC_conferences/COP14/Gender_Justice_CC_en-final.pdf

Roy, M. and Venema, H., 2002. Reducing Risk and Vulnerability to Climate Change in India: The Capabilities Approach, *Gender & Development*, 10, 78-83. Available online at http://www.informaworld.com/smpp/content~db=all~content=a741921476?words=reducing *%7Crisk*%7Cvulnerability*

Schalkwyk, J. Thomas, H. Waroniuka, B., 1996. *Mainstreaming: A Gender Planning and Development between Women and Men*, SIDA, Department of Policy and Legal Services, Stockholm.

Skutsch, M., 2002. Protocols, Treaties and Action: The Climate Change Process Viewed through Gender Spectacles, *Gender & Development*, 10, 30-39. Available online at http://www.informaworld.com/smpp/content~content=a741921471~db=all~order=page

Thaxton, M., 2004. *Water*, IUCN/Community Conservation Coalition. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/Water.pdf

Tobin, B. and Aguilar, L., 2007. *Mainstreaming Gender Equality and Equity in ABS Governance*, IUCN, Costa Rica. Available online at http://www.preventionweb.net/files/9536_LibroABS.pdf

UN, 1997. *The Report of the Economic and Social Council for 1997*, United Nations, New York. Available online at http://www.un.org/documents/ga/docs/52/plenary/a52-3.htm

UNDP, 2000. *Gender Mainstreaming Learning Manual*, UNDP, New York. Available online at http://www.undp.org/women/mainstream/

UNDP, 2003. Mainstreaming Gender in Water Management: A Practical Journey to Sustainability. A Resource Guide, UNDP, New York. Available online at http://www.undp.org/ water/docs/resource_guide.pdf

UNDP, 2005. *Water Governance: The Gender Dimension*. Available online at http://www.energy andenvironment.undp.org/undp/indexAction.cfm?module=Library&action=GetFile& DocumentAttachmentID=2025

UNDP, 2006. *Guia Transversalizacion de Género en Proyectos de Desarrollo*. Available online at http://www.undp.org.mx/spip.php?article217

UNDP, 2007a. Gender Mainstreaming: Key Driver of Development in Environment and Energy. A Training Manual, UNDP, New York.

UNDP, 2007b. *Human Development Report 2007*, UNDP, New York. Available online at http://hdr.undp.org/en/reports/global/hdr2007-2008/

UNDP, 2007c. *Gender Mainstreaming in Practice: A Toolkit*, Third Edition, UNDP, Bratislava. Available online at http://europeandcis.undp.org/gender/show/6D8DE77F-F203-1EE9-B2E5652990E8B4B9

UNDP, 2008a. *UNDP Gender Equality Strategy 2008–2011*, UNDP, New York. Available online at http://europeandcis.undp.org/home/show/DF870AAD-F203-1EE9-B61D34E3AA6E9C7B

UNDP, 2008b. *Climate Change at UNDP: Scaling Up to Meet the Challenge*, UNDP, New York. Available online at http://www.undp.org/climatechange/docs/CC_Strategy_Summary.pdf

UNDP, 2008c. *Resource Guide on Gender and Climate Change*, UNDP, New York. Available online at http://www.un.org/womenwatch/downloads/Resource_Guide_English_FINAL.pdf

UNDP, 2008d. *Guia: Recursos de Género para el Cambio Climático, Mexico.* Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/guiaccpnud.pdf

UNDP and Gender and Water Alliance, 2006. *Gender in Water Management: Resource Guide*. Available online at http://www.genderandwater.org/page/2414

UNDP-GEF SGP, 2003. *Responding to Climate Change, Generating Community Benefits*. Available online at http://sgp.undp.org/download/SGPCC.pdf

UNDP, IUCN & GGCA, 2009. *Training Manual on Gender and Climate Change*, Masterlitho, San Antonio, Costa Rica.

UNDP Mexico, 2007. Endogenous Development Approach to Gender and Disaster Risk Reduction Issues – Building the Capacity of Indigenous Peoples to Address Disaster Risk and Gender Inequality. Available online at http://www.energyandenvironment.undp.org/undp/index Action.cfm?module=Library&action=GetFile&DocumentAttachmentID=2296

Villigrasa, D., 2002. Kyoto Protocol Negotiations: Reflections on the Role of Women, *Gender & Development*, 10, 40-44. Available online at http://www.informaworld.com/smpp/ content~content=a741921479~db=all~order=page

Vincent, K., Naess, L.O., and Goulden, M., 2010. National Level Policies versus Local Level Realities – Can the Two Be Reconciled to Promote Sustainable Adaptation? In O'Brien, K., Sygna, L. and Wolf, J. (eds) *The Changing Environment for Human Security: New Agendas for Research, Policy and Action.* In press.

Wamukonya, N. and Rukato, H., 2001. *Climate Change Implications for Southern Africa:* A Gendered Perspective. Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/admin_biblioteca/documentos/wamukonyarukato.pdf

Wamukonya, N. and Skutsch, M., 2002. Gender Angle to the Climate Change Negotiations, *Energy & Environment*, 13 (1), 115 – 124. Available online at http://multi-science.metapress .com/content/q8j5517573205724/

Williams, E., Sorokina, O., Jones-DeWeever, A. and Hartmann, H., 2006. *The Women of New Orleans and the Gulf Coast: Multiple Disadvantages and Key Assets for Recovery Part 2: Poverty, Race, Gender and Class in the Labor Market*. Institute for Women's Policy Research, Washington D.C. Available online at http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_7084/is_2006_August /ai_n28462761/

Women in Europe for a Common Future (WECF), 2005. *Gender and Climate Change Research Workshop: What Do We Know? What Do We Need To Find Out?* Available online at http://www.genanet.de/fileadmin/downloads/themen/G_CC_research_workshop_report.pdf

Women's Environment and Development Organization (WEDO), 2003. *Untapped Connections: Gender, Water and Poverty.* Available online at http://www.generoyambiente.org/admin/ admin_biblioteca/documentos/untapped.pdf

Women's Environmental Network and National Federation of Women's Institutes, 2007. *Women's Manifesto on Climate Change*. Available online at http://www.wunrn.com/news/2007/09_07/09_10_07/091607_womens_files/091607_womens.pdf

Women's Group Statement on Gender and Climate Change, 2005. *Global Warming: Women Matter*, Presented at the UNFCCC meeting in Montreal. Available online at http://www.genanet .de/fileadmin/downloads/themen/Gender_CC_COP11_statement_short_7dec.pdf



ANNEXES

ANNEX A: MILLENNIUM DEVELOPMENT GOALS

The Millennium Development Goals form a blueprint agreed to by all of the countries and development organizations in the world and are aimed at promoting development through targets to be achieved by 2015. Eight Millennium Development Goals are defined and subdivided into targets:

1. Eradicate extreme hunger and poverty

- Halve, between 1990 and 2015, the proportion of people whose income is less than \$1 a day
- Achieve full and productive employment and decent work for all, including women and young people
- Halve, between 1990 and 2015, the proportion of people who suffer from hunger

2. Achieve universal primary education

• Ensure that, by 2015, children everywhere, boys and girls alike, will be able to complete a full course of primary schooling

3. Promote gender equality and empower women

 Eliminate gender disparity in primary and secondary education, preferably by 2005, and in all levels of education no later than 2015

4. Reduce child mortality

Reduce by two thirds, between 1990 and 2015, the under-five mortality rate

5. Improve maternal health

- Reduce by three quarters the maternal mortality ratio
- Achieve universal access to reproductive health

6. Combat HIV/AIDS, malaria and other diseases

- Have halted by 2015 and begun to reverse the spread of HIV/AIDS
- Achieve, by 2010, universal access to treatment for HIV/AIDS for all those that need it
- Have halted by 2015 and begun to reverse the spread of malaria and other diseases

7. Ensure environmental sustainability

- Integrate the principles of sustainable development into country policies and programmes and reverse the loss of environmental resources
- Reduce biodiversity loss, achieving, by 2010, a significant reduction in the rate of loss
- Halve, by 2015, the proportion of the population without sustainable access to safe drinking water and basic sanitation
- By 2020, to have achieved a significant improvement in the lives of at least 100 million slum dwellers

8. Develop a global partnership for development

- Address the special needs of least developed countries, landlocked countries and Small Island Developing States (SIDS)
- Develop further an open, rule-based, predictable, non-discriminatory trading and financial system
- Deal comprehensively with developing countries' debts
- In cooperation with pharmaceutical companies, provide access to affordable essential drugs in developing countries
- In cooperation with the private sector, make available benefits of new technologies, especially information and communications.

ANNEX B: GENDER AND CLIMATE CHANGE ONLINE RESOURCES

Climate for Change – Gender Equality and Climate Policy http://www.climateforchange.net/	This European project attempts to improve women's participation in decision-making on climate change, with emphasis on the local level. The work undertaken with experts is reflected in the publication <i>Climate for Change Toolkit</i> .
Climate-L.org http://climate-l.org/	A knowledge base of United Nations and intergovernmental activities addressing global climate change.
Community-Based Adaptation Exchange http://community.eldis.org/cbax/	A shared online resource designed to bring together and grow the CBA community. It provides a site for the exchange of up-to-date information about community-based adaptation, including news, events, case studies, tools, policy resources, and videos.
ENERGIA http://www.energia.org/	The International Network on Gender and Sustainable Energy has much information on gender and energy, including academic articles, case studies and strategies for action.
Environment and Energy http://www.undp.org/ energyandenvironment/ gender.htm	Gender is a crosscutting issue in all of UNDP's work. UNDP has recognized that gender equality lies at the heart of human development and human rights, as inequalities impede progress in human development, the achievement of the MDGs, and the realization of internationally recognized human rights.
Genanet http://www.genanet.de	Project of the LIFE organization. Promotes women's participation in devel- oping ecological technologies and in projects on environmental conservation and equity; develops educational concepts and facilitates relations between politicians, feminists and conservationists.
Gender and Climate Change http://www.gencc. interconnection.org/	Presents basic information on the relation between gender and climate change, including the themes of mitigation and adaptation.
Gender and Disaster Network (GDN) http://www.gdnonline.org	The Gender and Disaster Network (GDN) is an educational project initiated by women and men interested in gender relations in disaster contexts. The GDN seeks to promote gender equity on access to and safe management of water sources. Presents a wide range of information and tools to work on the theme, as well as case studies, projects and policies.
Gender and Water Alliance http://www.genderandwater.org/	Provides guides and strategies to mainstream the gender component in risk management and climate change.
gendercc – women for climate justice www.gendercc.net	A global network of women and gender activists and experts from all world regions working for gender and climate justice.

Genre en Action http://www.genreenaction.net/ (French website)	A French network launched in January 2003 that aims to strengthen capacity and knowledge in gender in order to mainstream gender issues into sustainable development.
Global Gender and Climate Alliance (GCCA) http://www.gender-climate.org/	The Global Gender and Climate Alliance (GCCA) was launched at the UNFCCC COP-13 meeting by UNDP, UNEP, IUCN and WEDO. The principal objective of this Alliance is to ensure that policies, initiatives and decision- making processes on climate change include the gender approach at global, regional and national levels. The fundamental principle is to guarantee the inclusion of women's voices in decision-making and in policy-making. The alliance continues to grow and is currently a joint initia- tive of 13 UN agencies and 25 civil society organizations.
IUCN – Gender and Environment www.generoyambiente.org	Site specializes in linking the gender approach and the environment. It presents a wide range of information, including articles about the gender theme and climate change.
Inter-Agency Network on Women and Gender Equality (IANWGE) http://www.un.org/womenwatch/ ianwge/	A network of Gender Focal Points in United Nations offices, specialized agencies, funds and programmes that aims to coordinate the main- streaming of gender perspectives and promote gender equality in follow-up to the Fourth World Conference on Women in Beijing in 1995 and the twenty-third special session of the General Assembly (Beijing +5) in 2000.
Latin America GENERA http://www.americalatinagenera.org	A knowledge platform promoted by UNDP to foster gender equity in the Latin American region. It collects publications, tools, and experiences from different stakeholders in the region (governmental, non-governmental, UN system agencies and donors).
Linking Climate Adaptation Networks http://community.eldis.org/ .599266eb/	A community of over 900 practitioners, stakeholders, researchers and policy-makers exchanging information on climate adaptation research and practice around the globe via the Networks email list.
Oxfam: Climate Change http://www.oxfam.org.uk/ what_we_do/issues/climate_ change/bp104_climate.htm	Contains excellent information related to climate change around the world, as well as links to publications that deal with matters of gender, development and climate change.
Planet can't wait! womentoact.com http://www.womentoact.com/en/	A network through which women are committed to take personal and professional action to fight against the effects of climate change.
United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) – Gender Equality http://www.unfpa.org/gender/	Advocates for legal and policy reforms and gender-sensitive data collection to promote gender equality and improve women's health.

UN/ISDR Global Network of Civil Society Organizations for Disaster Reduction http://www.unisdr.org/eng/partner- netw/ngos/rd-ngo-eng.htm	UNISDR and UNDP's Special Unit for South-South Cooperation set up a Global Network of NGOs for DRR in order to support local-level implemen- tation of the Hyogo Framework for Action through building the resilience of local communities to disaster.
Women's Environment and Development Organization (WEDO) http://www.wedo.org/	Provides many articles and much information on the themes of gender, development and global policies. Also contains information on themes related to climate change and gender.
Women in Europe for a Common Future (WECF) http://www.wecf.de/	Makes great efforts to achieve a healthy environment for all. It uses women's potential to conserve the environment, health and the economy. WECF's activities are based on its members, men as well as women, and their individual views and necessities. Therefore, it implements local solutions and influences international policies.
Women's Environmental Network www.wen.org.uk	Seeks to educate, empower and inform women and men who are concerned about the environment. It also organizes, from the perspective of women, campaigns on the environment and health.

ANNEX C: GLOSSARY OF KEY TERMS AND CONCEPTS

UNDP, 2007c

Accountability	Responsibility of an entity for its actions. In terms of human rights, accountability refers to whether a state, person or other entity can be held responsible, legally or otherwise, for the protection, promotion and fulfilment of human rights and/or for the violation of such rights. In general, only states can be held accountable in international law for human rights protection and/or violation. However, in recent years, there has been a movement toward holding non-state actors accountable for human rights protection and/or violation, especially through non-legal mechanisms.
Advocacy	The act of pleading for, supporting, or recommending a cause or course of action.
Affirmative Action	A practical policy to increase the diversity of an organization through human resources initiatives such as quotas for hiring women, people of colour, and people with disabilities.
Beijing Declaration/ Platform for Action 1995	Represented an international agenda for achieving women's rights and empowerment. The Beijing Declaration was a statement of commitment by the 189 participant governments that the status of women had to be improved by removing obstacles to education, health and social services. These governments recognized that efforts to improve women's participation in decision-making roles and the further participation of women in economic, social, cultural and political spheres must coincide with action to deal with problems of violence against women, reproductive control, and poverty. The Platform for Action laid out specific directives for governments, international organizations, national organizations and institutions to achieve the commitments of the Beijing Declaration.
The Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW)	An international treaty that lists the human rights of women. It is commonly referred to as the 'Women's Convention' or 'CEDAW'. CEDAW was adopted by the United Nations General Assembly in 1979 and entered into force in 1981. As of May 2003, 173 countries had signed CEDAW, though many have broad reservations about it. CEDAW contains guarantees of equality and freedom from discrimination by the state and by private actors in all areas of public and private life. It requires equality in civil and political rights and in the enjoyment of economic, social, and cultural rights. CEDAW covers direct as well as indirect discrimination. Under CEDAW, state parties assume different obligations with respect to the elimination of discrimination in a number of fields. A number of provisions in CEDAW require immediate steps to be taken to guarantee equality, while other provisions are more programmatic, under which state parties must take 'all appropriate measures' or 'all necessary measures' to eliminate particular forms of discrimination.
Decent work	Productive work that generates adequate income and ensures adequate social and legal protection. The primary goal of the ILO is to promote the opportunity for women and men to obtain decent and productive work (in the formal and informal sectors alike), in conditions of freedom, equity, security and human dignity.
Disaggregation by sex	Data or statistics that are collected and presented by sex to show the respective results for women and men separately. The phrase 'gender disaggregation' is sometimes used to refer to sex disaggregated data.

Discrimination	 Direct discrimination occurs when a person is treated less favourably than another in a comparable situation, on grounds such as sex. Indirect discrimination occurs when an apparently neutral provision, criterion or practice would disadvantage people on grounds such as sex unless the practice is objectively justified by a legitimate aim and the means of achieving that aim are appropriate and necessary.
Empower	To enable someone to have legal power and authority. It also refers to people's efforts to form relationships between themselves and the world so that they may be better able to change the things that are causing them problems. This involves the creation of new ideas, new understanding and new knowledge. Education, for example, should be an empowering, active process.
Engendering	To make visible the different impact on or impact of women and men and their genders in a given context. Engendering also involves the recognition that the gender division of labour and its associated norms, values and ideologies about masculinity and femininity are defined by a complex of power relations that tend to accord women a lesser political voice, less social/cultural value and less access to and control over economic resources. These power relations of gender vary with historical and regional context and are cross- cut by other social relations of class, caste, ethnicity, or race within a given society.
Gender and Sex	Usually, sex is understood to refer to the biological difference between male and female bodies. Gender, on the other hand, refers to the sociological and cultural distinction between men and women. One's gender is therefore most often comprised of those roles and attributes that are not purely 'natural' or biologically determined, but are rather dictated by norms and traditions. Because gender is not biologically given, the attributes of both male and female gender can – and do – change over time and across cultures.
Gender Analysis: Also referred to as gender-sensitive, gender-based or gender-aware analysis	 This is analysis that (a) makes visible any disparities between genders and (b) analyses these disparities according to established sociological (or other) theories about gender relations. Gender-sensitive analysis: This term reminds us that gender-related differences are not always obvious. We need particular sensitivity in order to make these real and potential differences visible to policy makers. Gender-based analysis: This term stresses that we are specifically looking for differences that are based on gender. Gender-aware analysis: This term reminds us that, although gender differences often exist, traditional research and analysis do not always make us aware of these differences. We require a specific gender perspective in order to create this awareness. Each of these terms emphasizes a different aspect of gender analysis, but they are often used interchangeably.
Gender balance	The ratio of women to men in any given situation. Gender balance is achieved when there are approximately equal numbers of men and women present or participating. This is sometimes also referred to as gender parity.
Gender-based violence	Violence against women is any act of gender-based violence that results in physical, sexual, psychological harm or suffering to women, including threats of such acts, coercion or arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether in public or private life.

Gender-blindness	Ignorance of the different socially determined roles, responsibilities and capabilities of men and women. Gender-blind policies are based on information derived from men's activities and/or assume that those affected by the policy have the same needs and interests as males.
Gender budgeting	A variety of processes and tools that attempt to assess the impact of government budgets, mainly at the national level, on different groups of men and women, through recognizing the ways in which gender relations underpin society and the economy. Gender or women's budget initiatives are not separate budgets for women. They include analysis of budgets and recognition of the effects of gender-based policy and are also commonly referred to as Gender-Responsive Budgeting or Gender-Sensitive Budgeting.
Gender Disparities	Differences between men and women in respect to their status, situation, rights, responsibilities, or other attributes. Also known as 'inequality of outcome', disparities are not always the result of gender discrimination (e.g., women's ability to bear children), but, in most cases, seemingly 'natural' disparities are often the result of direct or indirect discrimination.
Gender/Sexual Division of Labour	Learned behaviour in a given society or community that largely determines the division of labour in the productive systems by prejudicing perceptions about which activities, tasks and responsibilities are 'male' and 'female'.
Gender Equality	Equality exists when men and women are attributed equal social value, equal rights and equal responsibilities and have equal access to the means (resources, opportunities) to exercise them.
<i>De jure</i> equality	Equality under the law. Sometimes called 'formal equality' or 'paper governance'.
De facto equality	Equality in practice.
Gender Equity	The process of being fair to women and men. To ensure fairness, measures must often be available to compensate for historical and social disadvantages that prevent men and women from operating on a level playing field. Equity leads to equality.
Gender Impact Assessment	Examining policy proposals to see whether they will affect women and men differently, with a view to adapting these proposals to neutralizing any discriminatory effects and promoting gender equality.
Gender-neutral	Gender-neutral policies are not specifically aimed at either men or women and are assumed to affect both sexes equally. However, they may actually be gender-blind.
Gender Perspective or Gender Lens	Using a 'gender perspective' entails approaching or examining an issue, paying partic- ular attention to the potentially different ways in which men and women are or might be affected. This is also called using or looking through a 'gender lens'. In a sense, it is exactly that: a filter or a lens that specifically highlights real or potential differences between men and women.
Gender Relations	The social relationships and power distribution between men and women in both the private (personal) and public spheres.

Gender Roles	The roles assigned to men and women, respectively, according to cultural norms and traditions. Most often, gender roles are not based on biological or physical imperatives, but rather result from stereotypes and presumptions about what men and women can and should do. Gender roles become problematic when a society assigns greater value to the roles of one gender – usually of men.
Gender Stereotypes	Arise from (often outdated) presumptions about the roles, abilities and attributes of men and women. While, in some specific situations, such stereotypes can be found to have a basis in reality, stereotypes become problematic when they are then assumed to apply to all men or all women. This can lead to both material and psychological barriers that prevent men and women from making choices and fully enjoying their rights.
Reproductive Health	A state of complete physical, mental and social well-being, not merely the absence of disease or infirmity, in all matters relating to the reproductive system and to its functions and processes. Reproductive health therefore implies that people are able to have a satisfying and safe sex life and that they have the capability to reproduce and the freedom to decide if, when, and how often to do so.
Reproductive Labour	Most often, domestic work or other caring work (often done by women) that is performed without pay or the expectation of pay and not calculated as part of the gross domestic product. It involves the maintenance of social and family structures upon which productive labour depends. It is also referred to as 'social reproduction'.
Sexual Harassment	Unwanted sexual attention that intrudes on a person's dignity. This includes requests for sexual favours, unwelcome or demeaning remarks, or touching. It is a form of discrimina- tion and an abuse of power.
Socialization	The teaching of people to accept and perform the roles and functions that society has given them. From birth, men and women are socialized into accepting different gender roles. In most societies, the establishment of different roles and expectations for men and women is a key feature of socialization.
Violence against women	 Any act of Gender-Based Violence (GBV) that results in, or is likely to result in, physical, sexual, or psychological harm or suffering to women, including threats of such acts, coercion, or arbitrary deprivation of liberty, whether in public or in private. Violence against women shall be understood to encompass, but not be limited to, the following: Physical, sexual, and psychological violence occurring in the family, including battery, sexual abuse of female children in the household, dowry-related violence, marital rape, female genital mutilation and other traditional practices harmful to women, non-spousal violence, and violence related to exploitation Physical, sexual, and psychological violence within the general community, including rape, sexual abuse, sexual harassment and intimidation (at work, in educational institutions, and elsewhere), trafficking in women, and forced prostitution Physical, sexual, and psychological violence perpetrated or condoned by the state, wherever it occurs.
Women's Empowerment	A 'bottom-up' process of transforming gender power relations by the developing indi- viduals' or groups' awareness of women's subordination and building their capacity to challenge it.





United Nations Development Programme 304 East 45th Street, 10th Floor New York, NY 10017, USA www.undp.org